
STOCK EXCHANGE PKACTICES

TUESDAY, DECEMBEB 5, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE

ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10:30 a.m., pursuant to adjournment on
Wednesday, November 29, 1933, in room no. 301 of the Senate Office
Building, Senator Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Glass, Gore (substitute
for Barkley), Adams (proxy for Costigan), Couzens, Townsend.
and Goldsborough (substitute for Norbeck).

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee;
and Frank J. Meehan, statistician to the committee; William Dean
Embree, William M. Evarts, and A. Donald MacKinnon of Milbank,
Tweed, Hope & Webb, and C. Horace Tuttle of Kushmore, Bisbee &
Stern, counsel representing The Chase National Bank and The Chase
Corporation.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order. Mr.
Aldrich is present this morning. He was requested, when we ad-
journed last, to be here in order to be available for any questions any
member of the subcommittee might want to propound in regard to
his statement, because in the meantime his statement could be read
over carefully. Now, if any member of the subcommittee desires to
ask Mr. Aldrich any questions, he may proceed.

TESTIMONY OP WINTHBOP W. ALDRICH, PRESIDENT THE CHASE
NATIONAL BANK OF THE CITY OF NEW YOEK—Resumed

Senator GLASS. Mr. Chairman, I want to venture to ask Mr.
Aldrich some questions. I also wish to make a statement on my own
account to go in the record.

The chairman of the committee and I are agreed, if I may say
so, that Mr. Aldrich's statement to the subcommittee was not par-
ticularly pertinent to this investigation of stock-exchange practices,
and general dealing in stocks by banks, bankers, and others.

Of course, Mr. Aldrich undertook to view and to criticize the
National Banking Act of 1933, some of the provisions of which
have not yet gone into effect, and consequently have not yet been
tested as to their merits. There is the plain intention from Mr.
Aldrich's statement I think, or the impression that the public would
get is that the Banking Act of 1933 was a haphazard legislative
contrivance, adopted in haste and without due consideration, and
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that it does not measurably deal with banking malpractices that
have been developed by this subcommittee, and by the subcommittee
which had in charge the framing and presentation of the Banking
Act of 1933. For that reason I desire to make a statement con-
cerning the provisions which are technical in their nature and which
the general public will never read, and the most of them will never
understand after having read the act.

In the first place, I should like the subcommittee and the public
to understand that Mr. Aldrich, as was true of every other interested
person, was given ample opportunity to make any presentation of
his views to our subcommittee that he might desire to make. He
not only had the opportunity to present his views to the subcom-
mittee in public, as scores of business men and bankers did, as is
evidenced by this one batch of the public hearings held, but as the
chairman of that subcommittee I personally gave Mr. Aldrich two
extended interviews, certainly two as I recall, and perhaps three
interviews, and we heard very patiently and interestedly his views on
banking problems, and I am sure that Mr. Aldrich will confirm
that statement.

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes, sir.
Senator GLASS. I also received from the Department of Commerce

a letter concerning matters we had in hand, and while I did not
understand then, as I do not understand now, why the Department
of Commerce should have projected itself into the consideration of
problems which are within the exclusive jurisdiction of the Banking
and Currency Committee of the Senate, I made no technical objec-
tion and gave due consideration, as the subcommittee did, to
Secretary Roper's letter on the subject.

Now, I want to point out to this subcommittee and to the public,
Mr. Chairman, some of the things that were done with respect to
banking legislation, and to insist that your other subcommittee not
only went as far as legal advice warranted the subcommittee in
going in the way of restrictive legislation, but in several instances
we exceeded and went beyond the judgment kindly offered to us by
some of the most experienced and outstanding lawyers of the Sen-
ate, including the late Senator Walsh of Montana, who had been
nominated by the present occupant of the Presidency as his Attorney
General.

There are some provisions of the bill which go so far as to have
led some of us to fear at least that their validity might not be sus-
tained in the courts, because they undertook to regulate private
bankers and State banking institutions in a way that inevitably was
going to invite litigation.

I might say, incidentally, to this subcommittee that I got the im-
pression from Mr. Aldrich's statement that he would expiate the
irregularities and the shocking maladministrations of certain bankers
in New York and in one or two other large metropolitan districts,
by proposing now to put the whole banking community into a
straight-jacket, on the assumption that bankers generally are addicted
to those excesses and those exhibitions of immoral greed. And
having had to do with the banking community for 32 years while I
have been in Congress now nearly 33 years, as a member of the
Banking and Currency Committees of the two Houses, I do not think
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that is a fair assumption. I do not think that bankers generally,
and particularly bankers in the smaller communities of the United
States, are stock gamblers or members of those infernal pools which
have been disclosed by the investigation made by this subcommittee,
to either press down or extend market quotations. I do not think
they have anything to do with those matters. And I do not think
that their directors in any sense sympathize with such transactions,
and therefore I do not think that the Congress may be induced upon
that assumption to put the whole banking community into a
straight-j acket, as is proposed it seems to me by the newspaper
accounts of Mr. Aldrich's statement made before this subcommittee.

No law may be enacted, at least so my observations teach me,
which may not be evaded. I am sure Mr. Aldrich realizes that.
And I should like at this point to ask Mr. Aldrich if he was not a
member of the board of directors of the Chase National Bank
when, for example, this $100,000 pension was voted to Mr. Wiggin.

Mr. ALDRICH. Well, Senator Glass, that question is one which
requires something more than a yes or no answer. In the first place,
that was not a pension. The circumstances under which that was
voted go back some distance into the past, and if you want me to
go into that matter I will be very glad to do it. I t is somewhat
embarrassing to me, because it brings up personal relationships
between myself and Mr. Wiggin, which I had hoped to find unneces-
sary to discuss. But I will be very glad to do it if you desire.

Senator GLASS. I do not care to reveal any personal relationships,
but I want disclosed for the record, and for the public, this fact:
That the voting of that $100,000 to Mr. Wiggin was in absolute
contravention of the statutes of New York State, and of the deci-
sions of the courts of New York State, and that the Chase National
Bank board of directors had no right to vote it. Nevertheless, the
board of directors did vote it, and that goes to confirm my statement
that no statute may be enacted that cannot be evaded if banking
officials are disposed to do so.

Mr. ALDRICH. Wei], Senator Glass, since you have brought that
question up I think I should like to make a statement in regard
to it.

Senator GLASS. I supposed you would desire to do so.
Mr. ALDRICH. In the first place, the vote in regard to that matter

was taken under the advice of counsel that it was a perfectly legal
thing to do.

Senator GLASS. Oh; you can get any sor,t of advice you want from
counsel.

Mr. ALDRICH. And, in the second place
Senator GLASS (continuing). That is demonstrated here in Wash-

ington.
Mr. ALDRICH. If you will examine the vote you will see that it

was in the nature of a contract running from year to year for services
to be rendered. Now, the way in which that matter came up was
this: In the first place, the board of directors of the Chase National
Bank did not know anything about the facts that have been disclosed
here, and I think this statement is literally true, with the exception
of the various matters concerned with the General Theatres
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Equipment Syndicates, which has been brought out before this
subcommittee.

At the time that Mr. Wiggin retired from the Chase National Bank
there was a very real feeling on the part of a great many members
of the board of directors that it was absolutely essential the bank
should have the benefit of his advice and his guidance in the future.
Now. it has been brought' out here that at the time when he retired
a settlement was made with him in connection with certain liabili-
ties it had been urged he was under in connection with certain of
these General Theaters Equipment Syndicates, which required a
settlement by him with Chase Securities Corporation, and that settle-
ment was entered into by him at the time of his retirement, involving
the payment of $1,000,000 by him to the Chase Securities Corpora-
tion, and

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Pardon me, Mr. Aldrich, but wasn't
that settlement made with the Shermar Corporation and not Chase
Securities Corporation?

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes. I beg pardon. I t was with the Shermar
Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. And not with Mr. Wiggin individually, but with his
so-called " family corporation ", called the " Shermar Corporation."

Mr. AXDRICH. Yes, sir. That was a settlement by the Shermar
Corporation with Chase Securities Corporation. It was quite ob-
vious and had been for a long time past that differences in policy
between Mr. Wiggin and myself as to how the bank should be con-
ducted, were of such a character that it made a situation which could
not continue. Now, it is unquestionably true that a large number
of the members of the Board of Directors still felt it was very de-
sirable for the purposes of the Chase National Bank, in order to get
his advice and his guidance in the future, that we should have an
absolute call on his advices whenever those services were needed.
And that was the reason why that vote was passed. And I venture
to say that it was not in violation of law.

Senator GORE. What salary did Mr. Wiggin get as president of
the Chase National Bank?

Mr. ALDRICH. The top salary was $250,000 a year.
Senator GLASS. Well, I am advised by the—and of course there

are many best constitutional lawyers, but I am advised by a man
who is universally regarded by the legal profession and by his as-
sociates in the Congress, that the action of tjie Board was in absolute
contravention of the statutes of the State of New York, and of the
decisions of the courts.

Mr. ALDRICH. What statutes are those?
Senator GLASS. What was that?
Mr. ALDRICH. DO you know what statutes they are?
Senator GLASS. I sent a copy of the statutes to the chairman of

this committee, and I had hoped to be able to present them here this
morning.

Mr. PECORA. They are in the files of our office in New York.
Senator GLASS. And if I may be permitted to insert that matter

here, in my statement, Mr. Chairman, I should like to do so.
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The CHAIRMAN. That will be all right. I might explain that it
was turned over to Mr. Pecora.

(The matter referred to by Senator Glass is as follows:
HOUSE OF REPKESENTATIVES,

Washington, D.G., October 23, 1933.
Hon. CAETER GLASS,

United States Senate. Washington, B.C.
MY DEAR SENATOR:

* * * * * * * *
Turning to another subject, I have been following with some interest the

investigation of your Banking Committee, and I am wondering whether its
members know that the highest court of New York decided that no corpora-
tion had a right to vote an annuity to any officer after he resigns, even though
the gift was camouflaged by the statement that the beneficiary would be sub-
ject to call for future duties and service.

The case I have in mind is Beers v. The New York Life Insurance Co. (or
possibly the New York Equitable). Beers was its president, and upon his
retirement was voted a pension of $50,000 a year on the ground that he would
continue to act in an advisory capacity. The court held that the act was not
only beyond the power of the corporation, but that it was opposite to public
policy.

How the directors of the Chase Bank, in view of this decision—of which
they must have been advised—voted the extraordinary annuitly to Mr. Wiggiu
whose services to the bank could hardly be regarded as beneficial, passes my
comprehensio n.

Yours very truly,
JAMES M. BECK.

Senator GLASS. Well, I can only say this about that
Mr. ALDRICH (interposing). li I may be permitted, I can only

say that we were advised by counsel that it was a proper resolution
to pass. And I can further say that it was the sincere belief of the
board of directors at the time that action was taken, that it was for
the best interests of the bank, and it was done in order that the bank
might have the right to call on Mr. Wiggin at any time for his advice
and services if they were needed in connection with the operation
of the bank in the future.

Senator GLASS. Well, in view of recent disclosures I imagine it
has somewhat aggravated the case.

Mr. ALDRICH. There is no doubt at all that the board at the present
time considers it was a mistake to have voted that resolution. But
you must remember that a great many things have been brought out
here that the board did not know about at the time when it passed
that resolution.

Senator GLASS. Well, it seems to me that the board of directors
should have known about them.

Mr. ALDRIQH. Well, I did not have the great number of inves-
tigators such as Mr. Pecora has.

Senator GLASS. Beside that, Mr. Chairman, I want to point out
some things contained in the Banking Act oi 1933 that are of an
extremely restrictive nature, one or two of them having been sug-
gested by Mr. Aldrich himself. And in this connection I want to
say that, either with or without the knowledge of Mr. Aldrich,
officials of the Chase National Bank were among those who came
to Washington and violently opposed those provisions of the law;

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



4 0 2 0 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

and one of the officials of the Chase National Bank is alleged, al-
though I do not say it is a fact, but is alleged to have been in con-
stant communication with the man who made the most vituperative
and violent assault on those provisions of the law that were made
by anybodjr. And I have been informed by trustworthy persons,
and it is partially sustained by the record itself, that this man,
without waiting to vote on the banking bill, boasted that he had
practically filibustered it to death, left his place in the Chamber,
and took the next train out of Washington for New York for an
interview with •this official of the Chase National Bank.

Senator COTJZENS. And is that official Mr. McCain, who is the
chairman of the board ?

Senator GLASS. Yes; it was Mr. McCain.
Senator COTJZENS. And he is the man who for some reason or other

we have never been able to get on the witness stand here.
The CHAIRMAN. He will be here tomorrow.
Senator GLASS. NOW, what was the substance of that interview I

do not undertake to assert.
Mr. ALDRICH. Senator Glass, might I make a statement at that

point ?
Senator GLASS. Yes.
Mr. ALDRICH. I do not think there is any doubt on anybody's part

that there has been a very distinct difference of opinion during the
past year or two in the management of the Chase National Bank.
Now, I think you will find that my own position in regard to affi-
liates for the last—well, for over a year, has been absolutely the same
as yours. I think in every conversation I have had with you that
was the position I took.

Senator GLASS. I am sure that is so, yes. Nevertheless it is a fact
that officials of the Chase National Bank, and of other banks of
New York, came here to Washington, threatened the committee with
the defeat of this legislation should the committee not modify some
of its restrictive provisions, and inspired opposition to the bill in
both Houses of Congress; and joined forces with—well, to be plain,
with those who were violently opposed to branch banking; joined
forces with them to defeat this bill when they themselves believed in
branch banking.

Mr. ALDRICH. Senator, I do not like to interrupt your statement,
but may I say right here

Senator GLASS (interposing). Go ahead.
Mr. ALDRICH. My own feeling about this Banking Act of 1933 is

this: Far from thinking that it is an ill-considered piece of legisla-
tion, I have the highest admiration, not only for this act but for your
conduct in regard to it. Now, as far as I am concerned you have
treated me with the greatest consideration every time I have come
down to Washington. And I certainly think that you will in justice
to me say that in my conversations with you I have not taken any
position inconsistent with the position I am now taking. As a mat-
ter of fact I have had every opportunity to present my views to
the subcommittee and to you, and I appreciate that very much. And
in making the suggestions I have just made to this subcommittee I
have not intended to be critical of the bill as it stands, but to suggest
there being put into the bill a number of things that have come to
my mind through the hearing of the testimony that has been taken
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here in Washington during the past month and a half. A
great many of the suggestions I have just made have not been up
for discussion before. And I agree with you entirely, Senator
Glass, in fact I say in my statement, that it is not possible to indict
the whole banking community for evils that may have grown up
through the action of individuals. I carefully pointed that out in
my statement.

Senator GLASS. The point I make is that if you, or anybody else,
should desire to modify the Banking x\.ct of 1933, you can make the
representations to the full Banking and Currency Committee, which
would gladly give you a hearing, and that we should proceed in an
orderly way to consider such matters, so that those who had a part in
drafting tiiat legislation, and who for 2 years and 4 months, as is
indicated by the hearings before me, conducted the most thorough
banking investigation tliat was ever conducted by the United States
Congress, or either branch thereof: that you or they would be given
an opportunity to present any such suggestions and that we would
then have an opportunity to review those suggestions and to act on
them. I do not think they were pertinent to this investigation that
we are holding here on stock-exchange practices.

Mr. ALDRICH. Well, sir, I presented them in absolutely good faith,
and because I thought they were pertinent in connection with exactly
what this subcommittee was doing, investigating the Chase National
Bank. The subcommittee was trying to find abuses, if any existed,
which might be corrected by legislation. And so it seemed to me
that it was extremely pertinent for me to say to this subcommittee
that I felt some of the practices disclosed here should be prevented
by specific legislation.

Senator GLASS. I think the most of them should be.
Mr. ALDRICH. I t was what I thought the subcommittee wanted

me to do, to make suggestions.
Senator GLASS. I think the most of them should be considered,

but they ought to be presented in the regular and orthodox way,
and not precipitated in this hearing.

Well, now, Mr. Chairman, I should like to go on and say
The CHAIRMAN (interposing). If the Senator from Virginia will

allow me to say in that connection, inasmuch as he mentioned me
as somewhat agreeing with the view that Mr. Aldrich's statement
had reference to banking laws generally rather than to specific
subjects under inquiry by this subcommittee, I think your state-
ment is entirely appropriate and pertinent here, whereas the Na-
tional Banking Act refers to affiliates, there is a connection between
affiliates and stock exchanges, those very points that we have shown
by the testimony heard here. Mr. Aldrich in his statement deals
very largely with affiliates, and goes into some detail and specifies
that he thinks there ought to be something done to more clearly
define them. But it is in connection with affiliates and the opera-
tions on stock exchanges of those affiliates that makes me think that
the statement belongs here, and it has to do with the National Bank-
ing Act; as to brokers' loans, and the separation between commer-
cial banks and affiliates. That subject is dealt with in Mr. Aldrich's
statement, and it is pertinent here, because that is a thing we are
uncovering—the operations of commercial banks, and their affiliates,
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and through affiliates the formation of pools and syndicates in the
matter of operations on the stock exchange.

Senator GLASS. Yes; but Mr. Aldrich in that statement is dealing
with the carcass rather than something alive, because' we have
abolished affiliates in this bill.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Senator GLASS. We have literally abolished them, and done so over

the protest of the most of the New York banks, and of a great many
other banks.

And now, Mr. Chairman, if I may, I should like to point out,
briefly, some of the restrictive provisions of this bill.

Incidentally, may I apologize, Mr. Chairman, for not being here,
because I have been ill and unable to appear. Really I am unable
to appear now, but I am unwilling, even at some risk, to have the
impression go abroad that this act was hastily adopted and without
complete consideration of all these problems, including the sugges-
tions of Mr. Aldrich, some of which were presented to us and very
seriously considered by us. Those that were rejected were rejected
for reasons, and those that were adopted were adopted for reasons.

In section 3 of the Banking Act of 1933, I call Mr. Aldrich's at-
tention to the fact that for the first time in the history of the Fed-
eral Reserve System we charged the Federal Reserve Board and
banks not only with the power, but with the duty of surveying the
transactions of all member banks, particularly those transactions
that relate to stock loans and investment loans generally. It reads
[reading] ;

The Federal Reserve Board may prescribe regulations further defining
within the limitations of this act the conditions under which discounts, ad-
vancements, and the accommodations may be extended to member banks.

That is, individual banks. [Continuing reading:]
Each Federal Reserve bank shall keep itself informed of the general character

and amount of the loans and investments of its member banks with a view to
ascertaining whether undue use is being made of bank credit for the speculative
carrying of or trading in securities, real estate, or commodities, or for any
other purpose inconsistent with the maintenance of sound credit conditions:
and, in determining whether to grant or refuse advances, rediscounts, or other
credit accommodations, the Federal Reserve bank shall give consideration to
such information. The chairman of the Federal Reserve bank shall report to
the Federal Reserve Board any such undue use of bank credit by any member
bank, together with his recommendation. AVhenever, in the judgment of the
Federal Reserve Board, any member bank is making such undue use of bank
credit, the Board may, in its discretion, after reasonable notice and an oppor-
tunity for a hearing, suspend such bank from the use of the credit facilities of
the Federal Reserve System and may terminate such suspension or may renew
it from time to time.

That was a provision never before contained in any bank bill, and
it was very desperately opposed by many of the New York banks,
including officials of the Chase National Bank, and by Mr. GUT
Emerson.

Mr. ALDRICCH. Senator, I do ont think we ever opposed that
provision.

Senator GLASS. I do not know that you officially did that.
Mr. ALDRICH. Mr. Guy Emerson has never spoken for us.
Senator GLASS. I have indicated his status. You may indicate it.
Mr. ALDRICH. I am not sure that I know, but he does not represent

us.
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Senator GLASS. Mr. McCain represents you, does he not ?
Mr. ALDRICH. Yes, sir. I would like to say a word about that

before I get through.
Senator GLASS. That provision of the bill was most violently and

vituperatively assailed on the floor of the Senate by the very mem-
ber who is alleged to have been in constant communication with Mr.
McCain. It was spoken of as an invasion of the rights of member
banks to transact that business as they might please and according
to their best judgment. The committee unanimously thought that
it was a restrictive measure that ought to prove very wholesome.

Mr. ALDRICH. Senator, may I say that that is the provision of the
act that I referred to when Mr. Pecora was speaking to me on Friday
as to the limitation on the use of credit which was already in the act.

Senator GLASS. I am not so much finding fault with you person-
ally, Mr. Aldrich, except that I do not want the impression to be
made throughout the country that the excesses of certain New York
bankers and other bankers can be condoned by criticizing this act.

Mr. ALDRICH. Senator, I regret very much that I have given that
impression. I t certainly was the last thing in the world I had in my
mind. I have the highest admiration for this act and for the way
it has been drawn. I thought I was simply making some suggestions
for additional features of the act which might strengthen it along
the lines that seemed to me to be necessary from the testimony which
had been adduced before this committee.

Senator GLASS. That is permissible to anybody. Anybody can
propose amendments to the act.

Mr. ALDRICH. If I have given the impression that I thought the
act was hastily or improperly drawn, I would like to withdraw that
as strongly as I possibly can, because I do not think so.

Senator GLASS. Very well, then. On that point you and I are not
in disagreement.

The next restrictive measure of the act was one that became rather
famous, in the view of some of us, and infamous in the view of
New York bankers generally. It was originally known as section
13, as you will recall, Mr. Chairman. I t is now section 9. It is
somewhat different from the original draft, and is different because
the New York bankers came down and threatened the defeat of the
legislation if we did not make certain modifications. T do not think
any of my associate members of the committee have any less courage
than I have, but some of them are less pertinacious and less pug-
nacious than I.

Senator COUZENS. That does not include me, Senator?
Senator GLASS. YOU were not a member of the subcommittee; no.

You agreed to these things. You did not agree particularly to this
modification. No; it does not include you by any means. You are
the only member of the Senate whom I know that exceeds me in
pertin acity. [Laughter.]

The background of this provision was that, contrary to the ex-
plicit text as well as the spirit of the Federal Reserve Act, Federal
Reserve facilities were used to an enormous extent in New York for
stock-gambling purposes. As I say, it was done in defiance of the
text and spirit of the act, because there was no p'iirilty attached.
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and here we undertook to attach a penalty for such abuses. The
section reads [reading] :

Any Federal Reserve bank may make advances for periods not exceeding 15
days to its member banks on their promissory notes secured by the deposit or
pledge of bonds, notes, certificates of indebtedness, or treasury bills of the
United States, or by the deposit or pledge of debentures or other such obliga-
tions of Federal intermediate credit banks which are eligible for purchase by
Federal Reserve banks under section 13 (a) of this act; and any Federal
Reserve bank—

And this was a modification that never should have been made—
Any Federal Reserve bank may make advances for periods not exceeding

00 days—
Which was an extension of the time in which gambling might go

on—
io its member banks on their promissory notes secured by such notes, drafts,
hills of exchange, or bankers' acceptances as are eligible for rediscount or for
purchase by Federal Reserve banks under the provisions of this act. AU such
advances shall be made at rates to be established by such Federal Reserve
banks.

That was a modification of the original draft, because in the orig-
inal draft we provided that no advance should be made at a less
rate of discount than 1 percent above the ordinary rate of dis-
count, because if people were to use this facility for stock specula-
tion purposes, we wanted them to pay a higher rate of interest than
would be required from a merchant or a business man of any
description who wanted accommodations at the Federal Reserve
bank.

The New York banks finally prevailed, and that was stricken out.
(Continuing reading):

If any member ba'nk to which any such advance has been made shall, during
the life or continuance of such advance, and despite an official warning of the
reserve bank of the district or of the Federal Reserve Board to the contrary,
increase its outstanding loans secured by collateral in the form of stocks,
bonds, debentures, or other obligations, or loans made to members of any
organized stock exchange, investment house, or dealer in securities, upon any
obligation, note, or bill, secured or unsecured, for the purpose of purchasing
and/or carrying stocks, bonds, or other investment securities (except obliga-
tions of the United States) such advance shall be deemed immediately due
and payable, and such member bank shall be ineligible as a borrower at the
reserve bank of the district under the provisions of this paragraph for such
period as the Federal Reserve Board shall determine.

Mr. ALDRICH. Senator, may I say that that also was one of the
provisions of the act which I had in mind when I spoke to Mr.
Pecora Friday?

Senator GLASS. Yes. I want to relate a little interesting history
to you. A gentleman came down from New York, who was the
attorney for one of the banks—I cannot say of which of the banks,
whether it was the Chase bank or the National City, or the Guaranty
Trust Co.—a man of some distinction in his profession, and he
argued with me for an hour, as chairman of the committee, as some
of the New York bankers had done theretofore, to change that word
" or " to " and." It seemed to him so perfectly reasonable and so
simple to change that word from " or " to " and."
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Mr. ALDRICH. Where is that? Is it in the next to the last line?
Senator GLASS. (Eeading:)
And despite an official warning of the reserve bank of the district or of the

Federal Reserve Board.
Do you see that ?
Mr. ALDRICH. Yes; I see.
Senator GLASS. He wanted that changed to " and of the Federal

Reserve Board ", and he thought it was very simple. I said to him
"Well, suppose you have a board of directors of the New York
Federal Eeserve Bank dominated by Mr. Mitchell, who told the Fed-
eral Reserve Board to go to hell, that he was going to do as he
pleased about these matters. Do you think it ought to be necessary
to get the consent of a board of directors like that exclusively, and
to deny the Federal Reserve Board, the central supervising power
here in Washington, the right to put a stop to this stock gambling ? "

That would have been the result of changing that little word " or "
to the conjunctive " and ", you will observe.

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes.
Senator GLASS. I was not simple enough to do it, nor was the

committee.
Then, on page 22 of the act, section 11, we provide [reading]:

No member bank shall act as the medium or agent of any nonbanking
corporation, partnership, association, business trust, or individual in making
loans on the security of stocks, bonds, and other investment securities to
brokers or dealers in stocks, bonds, and other investment securities.

Then it provides a severe penalty for the violation of this pro-
vision of the act. You will know, of course, that that relates to this
vicious practice of making loans for others.

Mr. ALDRICH. I am heartily in favor of that.
Senator GLASS. Corporations throughout the country were making

loans for stock-gambling purposes in New York. At least I call it
stock gambling. Some people of a milder nature call it speculation,
and others, of a still milder nature, call it investment. Corporations
were known to have issued stocks ostensibly for extensions of their
plants, and to have used the larger part of the revenue derived from
selling these stocks for speculative purposes on the stock exchange,
and that was protested against, but not so vehemently. After seeing
that the committee was intent upon that provision, the stock ex-
change made a virtue of necessity and adopted a resolution of its
own against loans for others. You will recall that. [Continuing
reading:]

No member bank shall, directly or indirectly by any device whatsoever, pay
any interest on any deposit which is payable on demand.

You will realize the meaning of that. The interior banks of this
country have for years and years been bundling up all of their sur-
plus funds and dumping them into the money centers for stock
speculative purposes, upon a nominal interest rate of 2 percent. You
know that is so, do you not, Mr. Aldrich ?

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes. I know that the deposits had been centralized.
Senator GLASS. When we originally passed the Federal Keserve

Act, we only succeeded in rescuing the reserve funds of the country
175541—34—PT 8 25
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from that sort of misuse. We hoped the bankers themselves would
see that that was a declaration of independence for the independent
banks of the United States, and that they would no longer think that
it was necessary for them to have correspondent banks at the money
centers to grant them rediscount privileges when they might get
rediscount privileges from the Federal Reserve banks of their re-
spective districts. But they did not seem to have taken the lesson
at all, and they sent their funds there. They never give the business
man or the industrialist the advantage of the law of supply and
demand. They have what they call a standard rate of discount, and
they contend that they cannot depart from it, and they would
rather bundle up their surplus credits and funds and send them to
New York for stock gambling purposes, on demand, at a nominal
rate of 2 percent, than to accord accommodations to the business men
of their respective communities. That was intended to prevent that,
and I think it will prevent it.

Here is a new restrictive section, on page 23, section 12, subsection
(g) [reading]:

No executive officer of any member bank shall borrow from or otherwise
become indebted to any member bank of which he is an executive officer, and
no member bank shall make any loan or extend credit in any other manner to
any of its own executive officers.

That was a new proposition entirely. I t was bitterly opposed by
the banks. When we first got in the Senate with our bill Senator Gore
proposed as an amendment, which was adopted by the Senate and
which horrified the bankers, that nobody remotely related to any
executive officer or director of a bank might borrow any money; but,
Senator, they prevailed upon us—I do not think they experienced as
much difficulty as they did in other instances—to omit that from the
bill. [Continuing reading:]

If any executive officer of any member bank borrow from or if he be or
become indebted to any bank other than a member bank of which he is an
executive officer, he shall make a written report to the chairman of the board of
directors of the member bank of which he is an executive officer, stating the
date and amount of such loan or indebtedness, the security therefor, and the
purpose for which the proceeds have been or are to be used.

Then there is a very severe penalty of $5,000 fine or imprisonment
not exceeding a year.

Mr. ALDRICH. That is one of the sections that I did not think went
far enough.

Senator GLASS. A great many people think it goes too far.
Mr. ALDRICH. What I said was that it seemed to me that it ought

to cover borrowing from any source; that any borrowing by an execu-
tive officer should be reported to his board of directors.

Senator GLASS. In other words, if an executive officer of the bank
were to borrow temporarily ten dollars from Senator Couzens, he
must make a written report?

Mr. ALDRICH. NO; I said in the statement that some minimum
should be set, depending upon the amount of the salary. I did think
you ought to cover brokers' loans and borrowing from private bank-
ers, and things of that kind.

Senator GLASS. That was proposed, I will say, Mr. Aldrich, and
we considered it with the utmost care from all angles, and we thought
that this provision went far enough.
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Mr. ALDRICH. All I had in mind, Senator, was that it seems to me
that an executive officer of a bank, if he were borrowing from a broker,
or if he were borrowing from a private banker, should report to his
board of directors, and I thought that the chairman of the board of
directors should also report to the board of directors.

Senator GLASS. Would you include directors of banks there?
Mr. ALDRICH. NO ; I would include executive officers only.
Senator GLASS. I t was proposed that we should include directors

of banks.
Mr. ALDRICH. I do not think that is necessary.
Senator GLASS. If you were to include directors of banks there,

you would not have any directors.
Mr. ALDRICH. That is right. I do not think we should.
Senator GLASS. I t is very difficult in many communities to get

directors now.
Mr. ALDRICH. I agree with you entirely on that.
Senator GLASS. But I simply want this committee to understand,

and I want the country to understand, that that very proposition
was presented to us and very seriously considered. If there are to
be any proposals for amendments to this act, they ought to come in
due form, and those of us who were associated with the drafting and
presentation and management of the bill through Congress should
be given an opportunity to let the public understand that those
things had been proposed, and for good and sufficient reasons—at
least so thought by the committee—they were not embodied in that
section of the bill.

As you know, section 18, on page 27, separates affiliates from
national and member banks.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Aldrich suggests that there might be a clearer
and more extended definition of affiliates.

Senator GLASS. AS I gather from the newspaper account of Mr.
Aldrich's statement, he wants a more restricted definition of affiliates
than is contained in the bill, and I agree with him. I think a very
foolish mistake was made there. For example, who of the Banking
and Currency Committee, or of the Senate, or what sensible man
anywhere ever supposed that we were to require reports from the
steel corporation, or, worse than that, from a newspaper? They
actually have required a newspaper to publish the account of its
circulation, and its subscription account, and all of its business
accounts, upon the theory that that newspaper is an affiliate of a
bank, because two of its executive officers happen to be executive
officers of the bank. Nobody ever had anything of that sort in mind,
and I agree with Mr. Aldrich that the definition is too comprehen-
sive, and ought to be made somewhat more specific. I have contem-
plated offering an amendment to the bill as soon as Congress con-
venes, to that effect, and we would be very glad to have—I say
" we "—I am sure the Banking and Currency Committee would be
very glad to have Mr. Aldrich prepare an amendment if he desires to
do it, and we will give it consideration.

Mr. ALDRICH. I shall be very glad to do it.
Senator GLASS. Section 20 likewise relates to the separation of

affiliates from parent banks. The public cannot conceive of the harm
done by these affiliates. One of them was your bank, too. I am not
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trying to embarrass you. You know that. Everybody else knows it,
for that matter. Nobody can conceive of the damage done by these
affiliates. They literally loaded the portfolios of interior banks
with foreign securities approved by this abominable State Depart-
ment here, which had not anything more to do with it than my stable
boy—not a bit.

Mr. ALDRICH. Senator, may I say a word at this point? I think
it may make my position somewhat more clear in regard to this act.
Take this question of affiliates. I am frank to say that when I
originally began to study this matter, when I first became a banker,
and when I saw the evils in connection with it, I thought that it
would be better to have these affiliates remain as they were, and have
the Federal Government regulate all dealings between the affiliates
and the bank, because I thought that would be the better way to do it.

Senator GLASS. That is a defensible view. Some of us entertain
that view.

Mr. ALDRICH. That is what I thought. May I just finish the
statement, because it will show you my attitude toward this legis-
lation to which you are referring?

I felt that for a long time as a matter of fact, and at the time when
Mr. McCain and Mr. Potter came down here—they were repre-
senting, as I remember, the clearing house banks as a committee
appointed by the clearing house banks to discuss various questions
that came up in connection with the proposed legislation—at the
time they came down here I still felt that way personally. I t was
not until along toward the end of the year 1932 that I came fully
to the conclusion that you were right on what you were trying to
do in connection with affiliates, and from that time on I have taken
the position consistently that you were right, and the Chase National
Bank has taken a separate position on all these matters from any
other bank in New York. We have been standing on our own feet.

Senator GLASS. Yes. That I know.
Mr. ALDRICH. I am perfectly glad to say that you converted me

to the theory that the affiliates should be divorced rather than to
remain where they were, and to be strictly regulated.

Senator GLASS. Well, that I know. I think the action taken in
separating the affiliate of the Chase National Bank from the parent
bank was very commendable. But nevertheless it is a fact that Mr.
McCain and others

Mr. ALDRICH (interposing). That is correct. I know it.
Senator GLASS (continuing). Came down here and were positively

offensive, some of them, in threatening members of the committee
with the defeat o^ this bill, and in consequence of their efforts and
of their opposition to the separation of affiliates there was a fili-
buster of 21 days in the Senate against the bill.

Mr. ALDRICH. I did not know that.
Senator GLASS. YOU did not? Well, I tell you now.
Senator GORE. Senator Glass, I would like to interject at this

point to make this observation with reference to these affiliates un-
loading their securities on other banks. I think we all know that
there was a practice on the part of the affiliates of these big banks
and these big underwriting houses of unloading foreign bonds on
other banks throughout the country.
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Senator GLASS. With the approval of the State Department.
Senator GORE. Yes. I am afraid a little more than that. The

little banks took the word of the big banks that these securities were
good.

Senator GLASS. And they were afraid not to take them.
Senator GORE. They were afraid not to take them. At the same

time the bank examiners were going to and fro in this country
uring these little banks to establish secondary reserves and to buy
bonds, bonds, bonds. Those two things worked together, and I
have no doubt there was a conspiracy going on.

Senator GLASS. I felt disposed to come out of the sick bed and to
indicate to this committee and to the country that we were doing the
best we could under the circumstances, and we have been met at every
restrictive point by the opposition of many; bankers. I do not mean
merely individual bankers, but the American Bankers Association
itself, the Advisory Council of the Federal Keserve Board, composed
exclusively of bankers. And they actually induced the United States
Chamber of Commerce to take positions against many of the restric-
tive provisions of this bill. I t was that sort of fight we had on our
hands down here. As I said a while ago, this bill received more
consideration, it was attended with more investigation than any bank
bill that was ever devised in the whole history of the United States.
It is not a haphazard thing.

Mr. ALDRICH. Well, Senator, you do not still feel that I think
that it was?

Senator GLASS. NO ; not after what you said, I do not think that
you think so; but I think your statement gave that impression to the
country.

Mr. ALDRICH. Well, I regret that very much.
Senator GLASS. Section 21 on page 30 of the act:
* * * it shall be unlawful—
(1) For any person, firm, corporation, association, business trust, or other

similar organization, engaged in the business of issuing, underwriting, selling
or distributing, at wholesale or retail, or through syndicate participation—

I call your attention to that particularly—
stocks, bonds, debentures, notes, or other securities, to engage at the same time
to any extent whatever in the business of receiving deposits subject to check
or to repayment upon presentation of a passbook, certificate of deposit, or other
evidence of debt, or upon request of the depositor; * * *

Mr. ALDRICH. Senator, I think that section is admirable. The
thing that I pointed out in connection with that section

Senator GLASS. DO you think it is valid ?
Mr. ALDRICH. Yes, I do.
Senator GLASS. Some lawyers do not.
Mr. ALDRICH. I know that. I know there is a difference of opinion

on that.
Senator GLASS. And I say that to indicate that we went way be-

yond the considered judgment o± some of (lie best lawyers in the
United States Senate when we inserted that restrictive clause.

Mr. ALDRICH. I know that. But may I point out to the Senator
that section 32 says that—

From and after January 1, 1934
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Senator GLASS. Yes. I will get to that in a minute.
Mr. ALDRICH. There is an inconsistency between that section and

section 21.
Senator GLASS. Maybe so. I have not discovered it. [Continuing

reading section 21:]
* * * It shall be unlawful—
(2) For any person, firm, corporation, association, business trust, or other

similar organization, other than a financial institution or private banker sub-
ject to examination and regulation under State or Federal law, to engage to
any extent whatever in the business of receiving deposits subject to check or
to repayment upon presentation of a passbook, certificate of deposit, or other
evidence of debt, or upon request of the depositor, unless such person, firm,
corporation, association, business trust, or other similar organization shall
submit to periodic examination by the Comptroller of the Currency or by the
Federal Reserve bank of the district and shall make and publish periodic
reports of its condition, exhibiting in detail its resources and liabilities, such
examination and reports to be made and published at the same times and in
the same manner and with like effect and penalties as are now provided by
law in respect of national banking associations transacting business in the
same locality.

Then follows the penalty of imprisonment for not more than 5
years nor more than $5,000 fine. Do you think that is valid?

Mr. ALDRICH. I do; yes, sir.
Senator GLASS. YOU will admit that it is going to be the subject

of litigation, will you not ?
Mr. ALDRICH. I expect it will be; yes.
Senator GLASS. Yes.
Mr. ALDRICH. Of course, I am inclined to believe that in order to

get a unified banking system it may be necessary to have a constitu-
tional amendment, but I do not think we have come to that point yet.

Senator GLASS. Well, you cannot get a unified banking system if
the opponents of restrictive legislation of this kind contest a law
that is not based on*the existing Constitution?

Mr. ALDRICH. NO. That is perfectly true. It may be necessary
to have a constitutional amendment. I think that legislation in this
section is the most constructive step that has been taken in two
generations, but I admit that

Senator GLASS. I t undoubtedly is the most restrictive step that
has been taken in smy generation.

Mr. ALDRICH. I think that the question of its constitutionality is
one which is perhaps doubtful, but I believe myself that it is
constitutional.

Senator GLASS. I t was very doubtful according to the best legal
advice that we could get, but so intent were we upon curing the
abuses that have been developed since 1927 up to the preliminary
revelations of this committee, which have been greatly accentuated
by subsequent disclosures before this committee—so intent were we
upon doing that, that we risked the validity of that restrictive
legislation.

Mr. ALDRICH. I appreciate that fully.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Aldrich is himself a lawyer of distinction,

and we are very glad to have these opinions from the standpoint of
a banker and lawyer.

Mr. ALDRICH. AS a matter of fact I submitted to Senator Glass
a legal brief upon that subject.

Senator GLASS. Yes.
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The CHMRMAN. The question arises in connection with this por-
tion of section 21:

Other than a financial institution or private banker subject to examination
and regulation under State or Federal law, * * *.

Suppose you have a financial institution or private banker that is
not required to be examined?

Senator GLASS. Exactly. But in section (2) there they make it
subject to the periodic examination by the Comptroller of the Cur-
rency or by the Federal Eeserve bank of the district. What right
has the Comptroller of the Currency or the Federal Keserve bank,
and what right has the Federal Reserve Board, except as to member
banks, to do that sort of thing? I hope they have the right. I do
not think they have. But I do hope that they would have.

Mr. ALDRICH. I agree with you. I think it is doubtful.
Senator GLASS. Yes. Just one or two more observations and I

will have finished. I read rather hastily the newspaper account of
your appearance, Mr. Aldrich, and the one that I read seemed to
convey the impression that you were proposing an amendment to
the act that put a limitation upon the number of members of the
board of directors, and, of course, you know that we have that pro-
vision in the bill.

Mr. ALDRICH. NO, I was not doing that, sir. I agreed entirely
with the provisions you have in the bill in regard to the number
of the members of the board of directors.

Senator GLASS. Yes. For the record, we require that the number
shall be not less than 5 nor more than 25. That appears on page 36
of the act.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Senator GLASS. Not less than 5 nor more than 25. In that

connection I may say—it is not particularly pertinent but it is a
matter of interest—that some few banks are experiencing a good deal
of difficulty in complying with that portion of this section which re-
quires that a member of the board of directors of the banking as-
sociation, State bank or trust company to be " the bona fide owner
in his own right of shares of stock of such banking association, State
bank or trust company having a par value in the aggregate of not
less than $2,500." In some localities, small localities, we experienced
some difficulty in getting or in continuing members of that board
with as much as $2,500 of stock par value. In one instance that I
recall, among many others, the stock of the bank is worth $2,500.
In other words, the par value is only $100 and it is worth $2,500.
The members of that board cannot afford to buy 25 shares of that
stock. They would have to buy 25 shares of that stock having a
par value of $100, but the book value of each share of the stock is
$2,500. It seems to me we will have to make some change.

The CHAIRMAN. There are not many of those banks.
Senator GLASS. NO, not many of those.
We come now to section 32, which Mr, Aldrich thinks is somewhat

inconsistent with the section read a while ago.
Mr. ALDRICH. Yes. That was section 21.
Senator GLASS. Section 21; yes. Section 32 reads as follows:
From and after January 1, 1934, no officer or director of any member bank

shaU be an officer, director, or manager of any corporation, partnership, or
unincorporated association—
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You drew this, and if there is any inconsistency between this sec-
tion and section 21 you are responsible for it.

Mr. ALDRICH. Senator, this is not in the form I drew it.
Senator GLASS. I think it is.
Mr. ALDRICH. No; it is not.
Senator GIASS (continuing reading) :

or unincorporated association engaged primarily in the business of purchasing
selling, or negotiating securities, and no member bank shall perform the func-
tions of a correspondent bank on behalf of any such individual, partnership,
corporation, or unincorporated association and no such individual, partnership,
corporation, or unincorporated association shall perform the functions of a
correspondent for any member bank or hold on deposit any funds on behalf
of any member bank, unless in any such case there is a permit therefor issued
by the Federal Reserve Board; and the Board is authorized to issue such
permit if in its judgment it is not incompatible with the public interest, and
to revoke any such permit whenever it finds after reasonable notice and
opportunity to be heard, that the public interest requires such revocation."

I t seems to me that that is an extremely severe provision, though I
personally inserted it in the act at your request.

Mr. ALDRICH. Senator
Senator GLASS. And some of the large private bankers, not only of

New York but of other big metropolitan cities, are very vehement
in their opposition to that provision in the law.

Mr. ALDRICH. Senator, I think you are in error in saying that I
suggested that section. Section 21, which prevents firms engaged
in the securities business from taking deposits, contains an absolutely
sweeping prohibition against the taking of such deposits, and it is
that section that I had the privilege of assisting in drafting. Sec-
tion 32

Senator GLASS. Confines the authority to the Federal Reserve
Board.

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes. There is an absolutely sweeping prohibition in
section 21 against the taking of deposits by anybody engaged in
the investment banking business. Section 32 as drawn permits in-
stitutions engaged in the investment banking business to hold de-
posits on behalf of member banks if the Federal Reserve Board
grants the permit to do so. I t is that feature which, it seems to me,
should be eliminated.

Senator GLASS. I do not think so. Meaning those that are pri-
marily engaged in the business of purchasing, selling, or negotiating
securities.

Mr. ALDRICH.. But if the principle of absolute divorcement of com-
mercial and investment banking is correct, as I have felt that you
have felt it was, it seems to me that it is inconsistent with that
to permit anybody engaged in the investment banking business to
take deposits in any form even with the consent of the Federal
Reserve Board.

Senator GLASS. What do you think the Federal Reserve Board
was formed for, Mr. Aldrich? I t is a supervising authority. In
this particular instance it would be a supervising authority in the
public interest. I t so textually states. You cannot enact general
legislation that will suit itself to every conceivable situation.

Mr. ALDRICH. I agree with that.
Senator GLASS. The Federal Reserve Board should have dis-

cretion—I am willing to concede it does not always exercise sound
discretion—but it should have discretion to meet exceptional cases-
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Senator COTJZENS. Could you mention an exceptional case, Senator?
Have you any knowledge 01 any exceptional cases ?

Senator GLASS. Yes; I could mention a good many, but I do not
want to do that now.

Senator COUZENS. I do not call to mind any instance where the
Federal Reserve Board would be justified in issuing a permit. I
just thought if you could illustrate a case I would like to have it.

Senator GLASS. Well in this case the statute specifies that it was
in the public interest. I t explicitly has to be in the public interest.

Senator COUZENS. Yes; but I am trying to conceive one that is it-
self in the interest of the public service.

Senator GLASS. I know some, but I do not care to go into that.
Senator COUZENS. I do not compel an answer because the Senator

is not under oath.
The CHAIRMAN". In other words, you can not conceive of a case

where it would be in the public interest for investment bankers to
receive deposits?

Senator COUZENS. NO; not in the way it has been illustrated in
that section. Maybe Mr. Aldrich can tell me. I do not care whether
you mention names or not. But I can not visualize such a case.

Mr. ALDRICH. Senator, I do not think that is in my
Senator COUZENS. Maybe the Senator can tell me on the quiet some

cases; but I do not get the point yet.
Mr. ALDRICH. Senator Glass, may I say this, that I have here a

very careful analysis of the history of section 8 and section 8-A of
the Clayton Act, starting with the Pujo investigation, and showing
what was intended by that section originally, and showing the modi-
fication of it by the Kern amendment, and by the ilcFadden amend-
ment which has brought about the present situation allowing the
Federal Eeserve Board to give these permits, and showing also
that the present situation creates a situation in which the State banks
are not regulated in this respect, and the national banks are. And
it is a form of competition which is most disadvantageous to the
National banks. I point that out in my statement. But I have here
a very elaborate memorandum of the history of these acts which
I would like to submit, and which I think throws a very great light
on the matter that we are discussing.

Senator GLASS. I want to present one other matter and make a
remark or two. Section 8 (a) on page 37:

That from and after the 1st day of January, 1934, no director, officer, or
employee of any bank, banking association, or trust company, organized or
operating under the laws of the United States shall be at the same time a
director, officer, or employee of a corporation (other than a mutual savings
bank) or a member of a partnership organized for any purpose whatsoever
which shall make loans secured by stock or bond collateral to any individual,
association, partnership, or corporation other than its own subsidiaries.

I accidentally skipped over one of the most important restrictive
amendments on page 25, section 16. This section explicitly prohibits
member banks of the Federal Eeserve System from underwriting
any issue of securities, and that section contains other exceedingly
restrictive provisions. Now with the exception of the affiliates, and
of the provisions preventing the use again of Federal Eeserve facil-
ities for stock-gambling purposes, that provision was more vehem-
ently fought by the large bankers of the country and by the Amer-
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ican Bankers Association and others, than any other provision of
this bill.

Mr. ALDRIOH. DO you mean section 33?
Senator GLASS. NO. The underwriting of securities and the limi-

tation as to the percentage of loans that might be made to corpora-
tions, and the like. Let me say this, Mr. Aldrich, in conclusion.
You are in favor of a unified banking system.

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes, sir.
Senator GLASS. So am I. But you and I are very much in the

minority on that point. Particularly in the Congress of the United
States. There have been—there are not now, but there have been
three State banks for every national bank in the country, with their
consequent numerical influence upon Congressmen who do the voting.
Besides being questionable whether we can without a constitutional
amendment secure a unified banking system, it has been practically
impossible legislatively to even approach a unified banking system
in this country, because the State banks almost as a unit opposed
it. The almost insuperable difficulty with which the committees of
Congress have invariably been confronted when they attempt legis-
lation is involved in the dual banking system, the national banks
insisting that they are put upon a plane of great disadvantage in
their competition with State banks, and the State banks, many of
them, unwilling to be elevated up to what ought to be the sound
standards of national banking.

Therefore the subcommittees that drafted this bill and considered
it for a period of 2 years and 4 months had always in mind a desire
to prevent national banks from surrendering their charters and
going into the State banking system. Hundreds of them have al-
ready done that, and repeatedly during the consideration of the bill
before it was enacted into law thousands of them threatened to do
that. We had to determine our course in the face of threats of that
description, which were not idle threats. And I think that with
these severe restrictive provisions that I have undertaken to go into
here, that we may cause many national banks to go out of the Fed-
eral Reserve System, and we may cause thousands of State banks
to stay out of the Federal Reserve System, not caring to submit to
these severe restrictions. And in any amendments proposed to this
act we must inevitably always have that matter in perspective.

Mr, ALDRICH. I realize that.
Senator GLASS. We have included in this bill a provision to which

I have not made reference, that may operate tremendously in the
direction that I have indicated—the insurance of deposits provision
of the bill. The only thing on earth that ever induced me to come to
that provision of the bill, as cautiously and conservatively drawn as
we could possibly make it, and done to avert unwise legislation on
the same problem—many banks are protesting and threatening to go
out of the system because we not only put an assessment upon them,
but we put an unrestricted assessment upon them; the authority is
granted to this insurance deposit board to levy assessments without
restriction and to carry that provision into effect—the only thing
that ever brought me to consent to that provision was the thought
that it might bring us approximately to a unified banking system.
In other words, that it might bring into the Federal Reserve System
many desirable State banks.
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Mr. ALDRICH. Senator, when I originally wrote this statement I
had in it a section on the unified banking system; also a section on
the guaranty of bank deposits. But I felt that it might be thought it
was not germane to the subject matter of this particular part of the
investigation now before the subcommittee. Nevertheless I felt that
was important, and I should like myself, if you feel that it may pos-
sibly be helpful to you, to give you my views on those two points,
because I think what you have just said is one of the most vital ques-
tions that comes before the Senate in connection with the whole bank-
ing matter: The question of the unification of the system, with danger
on the one hand that it might be so restricted that you would drive
State banks out of the Federal Reserve System and back into the
State system; and, on the other hand, the desire to bring those banks
into the Federal Eeserve System through a guaranty of bank de-
posits in its temporary form. I have my remarks on that subject
and will be glad to give them to you if you desire.

Senator GLASS. I t is my view, but the subcommittee may decide
that matter, that that is not exactly pertinent to this investigation.

Mr. ALDRICH. Well, Senator Glass, I should like the opportunity
of talking to you about it at least.

SENATOR GLASS. And if I am living, and if we ever have occasion
to enact any banking legislation at the next session of Congress, I
personally would be very glad to have your views on it. I may say
this, and it may be of interest to the subcommittee, that although we
set up a capital fund of half a billion dollars under the insurance
of deposits provision, and although we authorized the board to
issue its debentures in the sum of iy2 billion dollars, making the
total capital set-up of 2 billions of dollars, I have already been
notified semiofficially, and I might say also officially, that Congress
is to be asked right away, before there has been any test of the provi-
sion at all, to increase that capital set-up by at least 400 million
dollars. That portends, if it is official, or if it is sought in official
circles, that that provision is in danger of breaking down even before
it goes into operation.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I do not think they need as much as they
now have. And I will ask the Senator from Virginia if it isn't true
that State banks are coming in by reason of that provision.

Senator GLASS. State banks are coming in under the temporary
shelter of the deposit provision, but that does not necessarily signify
that they are going to become members of the Federal Reserve
System within the required time.

Senator GOLDSBOROTJGH. Which is July next, is it not ?
Senator GLASS. NO; not July next, but July of 1936. And it is

a very serious question. Now, if I may ask Mr. Aldrich another
impertinent question, or question that is not necessarily pertinent
as I conceive it to this investigation

Senator GORE (interposing). Senator Glass, may I ask Mr.
Aldrich, bofore you do that, a question ?

Senator GLASS. Certainly.
Senator GORE. I should like to ask the leave of the chairman to

insert in the record at this point the constitutional amendment that
I offered at the extra session last spring, looking to the establishment
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of a unified banking system, the authorization of the Congress to
establish that system, but the provision is not mandatory.

The CHAIRMAN. I see no objection to that.
[S. J. Res. 18, 73d Cong., 1st sess.]

JOINT RESOLUTION Proposing an amendment to the Constitution of the United States
relative to banking laws

Resolved by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States
of America in Congress assembled (two-thirds of each House concurring there-
in), That the following article is hereby proposed as an amendment to the Con-
stitution of the United States, which shall be valid to all intents and purposes as
part of the Constitution when ratified by the legislatures in three-fourths of the
several States:

"ABTICLE —

SECTION 1. Hereafter no State shall without the consent of Congress charter
a bank, and all State laws on the subject of banking shall be subject to the
revision and control of Congress.

SEC. 2. The Congress shall have power to make all laws which shall be neces-
sary and proper to provide for a more uniform system of banking throughout
the United States."

Senator GLASS. I want to ask Mr. Aldrich if he has any well-
considered notions about branch-banking.

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes, sir; I think so. That was what I meant when
I referred to the unified banking system. I will be glad to give
that to you on the record, or off the record, just as you please.

Senator GLASS. Well, if this subcommittee is as much interested
in it as I am you might briefly state it.

The CHAIRMAN. I think it is in order.
Mr. ALDRICH. I should like to read this if I may, because I want

to be sure that I get my thoughts exactly correct.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Mr. ALDRICH. NOW, this is in written form, and was originally a

part of the statement I made on Friday last. I should like to read it
because of the fact that I will be sure I will get it exactly correct.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU may proceed, Mr. Aldrich.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Aldrich, it is a trivial matter, but when you re-

ferred to last Friday you meant last Wednesday.
Mr. ALDRICH. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU may go ahead, Mr. Aldrich.
Mr. ALDRICH. With separation duly obtained betAveen commercial

and investment banking and with sound investment banking sup-
ported by law and by public confidence, attention should be given
to so improving the operation of our commercial banking system as a
whole that it shall be in a position to provide for each community
the banking service which is essential to the proper conduct of
current business.

Nothing, obviously, is of more importance in this particular than a
system which shall provide the utmost protection against bank fail-
ures. The view is widely held that the adoption of the Canadian
banking system, or the English banking system of branch banking,
would prevent bank failures in the future, and that either the Eng-
lish system or the Canadian would be appropriate for the United
States. It is to be observed, first, however, that each of these systems
is a system of long growth and was not suddenly devised and im-
posed by statute upon England or Canada; and, second, that England
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is a country small in area, and that Canada, although large in area,
has a total population smaller than that of the State of New York.
Nation-wide branch banking" in the United States would be a vastly
more difficult thing to handle than nation-wide branch banking in
either England or Canada. And nation-wide branch banking, sud-
denly applied to the United States, would be a haphazard assembling
of vast numbers of banks by energetic promoters, rather than a care-
fully considered articulation and organization by sound bank
administrators.

I t must be remembered, moreover, that since the days of Andrew
Jackson we have had in the United States a strong political tradi-
tion adverse to banking concentration and to branch banking, and
favorable to so-called " free banking ", under which any group of
individuals of reasonably good character, whether they had banking
experience or not, who could bring together the minimum capital
required by law—often a very small minimum, indeed—have the right
to establish banks, and under which any community, however small
has the right to an independent bank. It was this tradition, of
course, which prevented us from having a central bank and led to
the system of regional Federal reserve banks instead of one central
bank.

The American people are apparently now prepared to make a very
substantial modification of this political tradition regarding banking,
but they would probably be very restive if we should suddenly trans-
form our system on a Nation-wide basis into the highly concentrated
British system or the highly concentrated Canadian system.

Instead of a sweeping acceptance of the whole British or Canadian
system, therefore, it would seem wise, first, to correct the weakest
part of our system, and that part of our system which differs most
from the British and Canadian models, namely, the excessive num-
ber of small banks with inadequate capitalization.

Senator GLASS. Mr. Aldrich, may I interject there ?
Mr. ALDRICH. Certainly.
Senator GLASS. SO far as I know, and I have been here 33 years,

nobody has ever proposed a Nation-wide system of branch banking
for the United States.

Mr. ALDRICH. Well, I do not know that it has been suggested in
Congress, but there have been a number of articles in various periodi-
cals urging that the English or the Canadian system be adopted.

Senator GLASS. Oh, yes. There have been quite a few references
that I have read, and I have made the statement myself to the effect
that not a single bank has failed in Canada, nor one in Great Britain,
under their branch-banking systems, but with no intention on earth
of suggesting a Nation-wide system. In fact, our subcommittee re-
jected the urgent recommendation of the Comptroller of the Cur-
rency, in which I think you concurred, to make the Federal Reserve
System one of district-wide establishment of branch banking.

Mr. ALDRICH. That is quite true. As a matter of fact, you will see
that this recommendation I am now making does not go so far as
that, even. But I did not mean to imply that there had been any
suggestion, or that anybody in Congress had urged at least that we
adopt Nation-wide branch banking in the United States.
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Senator GLASS. NO. There has been no suggestion that we could
possibly do that, or that we should do it.

Mr. ALDRICH. And I did not mean to imply that, but there have
been in certain periodicals intimations of that.

The CHAIRMAN. All right. You may proceed, Mr. Aldrich.
Mr. ALDRICH. A first step should be to forbid the creation of in-

adequately capitalized banks either by the Federal Government or by
the States. Now, if I may say parenthetically, your bill does raise
that amount very substantially.

Senator GLASS. Yes; it raises the minimum to $100,000.
Mr. ALDRICH. That is right.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU may proceed, Mr. Aldrich.
Mr. ALDRICH. There should be some sort of tax, it seems to me—

or it would be wise to try to devise some method, either by the imposi-
tion of a tax or otherwise—upon the creation of new State banks,
chartered with less than the amount of capital that is provided as to
national banks or member banks. I do not know whether that is
constitutionally possible but I do think it is worthy of serious con-
sideration. Second, the action of the Reconstruction Finance
Corporation in recapitalizing inadequately capitalized banks should
be accompanied by a policy of encouraging consolidation of small
banks wherever possible.

Senator GLASS. Well, the Reconstruction Finance Corporation can
do anything regardless of the Constitution or the statutes, for that
matter. [Laughter.]

Mr. ALDRICH. Third, while the Banking Act of 1933 already per-
mits national banks to establish branches in a given State on the
terms affirmatively permitted by statute to State banks and trust
companies in that State, the act should go further, and irrespective
of the provisions of the laws of the States:

(a) I t should permit national banks in all States to establish
branches in the city where the main office is located. That is, regard-
less of the State law.

Senator GLASS. Well, if you are going to disregard State laws
why not do it and authorize them to establish branches anywhere
in the State under certain restrictions and limitations ?

Mr. ALDRICH. That is really what I am defining. But I have not
yet come to the restrictions and limitations. There wouldn't be any
restrictions as to opening branches in the city where the main office
is located.

Senator GLASS. We allow the establishment of them anywhere in
the State now under this act, provided the State law permits.

Mr. ALDRICH. But I am suggesting that it be done whether or not
the State law permits in the case of

Senator GLASS (interposing). And that Congress permit it to
be done?

Mr. ALDRICH. Well, it should permit it in all States, I mean
national banks of a large minimum capitalization to establish
branches throughout the State in cities of a certain maximum popu-
lation of, say, 15,000. The purpose of this limitation is to concen-
trate attention first on the smaller places, where the need is greatest,
and to avoid a competition among the great city banks for control
of strong banks in other large cities. The establishment of branches
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outside the city of the head office by national banks should, how-
ever, be limited to the taking over of existing institutions, except
in communities where no banking institution exists. I t would be
harmful to have metropolitan banks establish new branches in small
places in competition with local banks.

(c) In all States national banks with a smaller but adequate
capitalization migjht be permitted to establish branches in groups
of adjacent counties, including, of course, the county of the head
office, again in communities of a maximum population of, say, 15,000.

The difference in size of counties and size of communities in differ-
ent States makes a general scheme difficult to draw, because what is a
very large center for one State might be relatively small in another.
I t might be best, therefore, for the legislation to be so drawn that
the Comptroller of the Currency, studying each individual State,
could himself designate the maximum for national bank capitaliza-
tion and the maximum size of communities in which branches could
be established.

After the smallest banks had been brought together in substantial
systems on a large scale, as suggested above, it would then be possible
to take the further step of bringing together into larger organiza-
tions the substantial units already created. Legislation along the
lines proposed would go far toward facilitating the transformation,
it seems to me so much desired, of group and chain bank systems into
branch bank systems. I t would not in all cases make it possible to
transform a large group into a single branch-bank system, but it
would at least make it possible to unite many of the units in the
group into a small number of branch-bank systems, and in the case
where a large national bank is the parent bank it would make
possible a State-wide system of branch banks throughout the smaller
communities of the State.

The question as to how far we should go in trying to make all
deposit banks members of the Federal Reserve System is one on
which a sweeping recommendation is not justified. It is, however,
an ideal toward which we should work. Such a result would be
greatly facilitated, of course, by the growth of branch banking along
the lines indicated. No branch-banking system, extending over a
group of counties, ought to be outside the Federal Reserve System.

This type of proposal will probably not satisfy those who believe
it is possible to make everything safe by putting into effect a sweep-
ing plan immediately, but it seems to me that we would build more
soundly by moving carefully, and that the ultimate banking system
would be much stronger if it grows by stages in that way.

Senator GLASS. That does not go as far as we go in this act.
Mr. ALDRICH. Yes; it does, I think. I t is intended to do this:

I t is intended to add to the provisions of the act as they now stand,
and I assume it may be politicaly impossible, but

Senator GLASS (interposing). And it is intended to disregard in
certain respects State laws.

Mr. ALDRICH. That is right.
Senator GLASS. Well, we have so completely disregarded them in

every other respect that such a thing as State rights do not exist any
longer.
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The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Aldrich, what do you mean by group banking?'
Mr. ALDRICH. The law as at present permits branch banking as far

as it is in conformity with State law, and it might go further
than that in regard to national banks and permit them to exist
whether State laws provide for them or not.

The CHAIRMAN. DO you mean as to group banking ?
Mr. ALDRICH. I think it would be better if they were converted

into branch banks.
Senator GLASS. I t would be better if they would go out of

existence.
Mr. ALDRICH. Well, that is probably an inaccurate way of express-

ing my thought, but I think branch banking is better than group
banking.

Senator GLASS. Yes; group and chain banking as they at present
exist are vicious. Now, Mr. Aldrich, I am sorry to have diverted
you on this matter, but when the time comes, I, for one, as probably
everyone else here, will be glad to hear you.

Now, Mr. Chairman, I brought a series of these banking bills over
here with me, bills that were drafted from time to time, in order
to show the subcommittee that at various periods we had bills con-
taining more restrictive provisions than the act actually contains.
But owing to the lobby of the New York bankers, and other bankers,
why, we were not able to prevail. In other words, we got through
the best bill we could under the circumstances.

Mr. ALDRICB;. I regret very much if anything I have said has
indicated that I think the bill was not prepared with due considera-
tion. As a matter of fact, Senator Glass, I think we are in accord
on practically everything in this bill.

Senator GLASS. Oh, well, I was saying that good-humoredly. But,
perhaps, Senator Couzens does not agree with that.

Senator COUZENS. I always take your impeachments, Senator
Glass.

The CHAIRMAN. I notice, Mr. Aldrich, that you suggest officers and
directors shall not be officers and directors of another commercial
bank in the same community. I suppose you would not be in favor
of group-banking.

Mr. ALDRICH. I did not go into that matter in detail in this memo-
randum, because I felt that I would undoubtedly have an oppor-
tunity oi discussing it with the members of the committee separately.
But take the case of a corporation organized under the Edge law,
under which a bank is permitted to

Senator GLASS (interposing). Oh, well, there was never but one
organized under the Edge law, and I think that has gone out of
existence.

Mr. ALDRICH. We have one.
Mr. ALDRICH. I don't know. But, as a matter of fact, we are

permitted under section 25 (a) of the Federal Reserve Act to own
stock of a banking corporation which does business in foreign coun-
tries. Now, under section 25 (a) of the Federal Reserve Act that
is expressly made not subject to section 8 of the Clayton Act, and
because section 8A is added as an additional section, the Federal
Reserve Board has held that the Edge Act corporation comes under
the provision of section 8A. Now, I should like to see that clarified
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if this other legislation goes into effect, as I think it should. But
that is a minor detail. I agree with you, Mr. Chairman, except
where we have specific legislation permitting a national bank to
own stock of another corporation, which is a banking corporation

Senator GORE (interposing). Which is what?
Mr. ALDRICH. Which is a banking corporation, that in all other

cases the officers and directors of the first bank should not be officers
and directors of the second bank.

Senator GLASS. I t only does it in the matter of this Edge law,
designed for corporations to engage in foreign contracts.

Mr. ALDRICH. I think the same principle would apply all the way
through, namely, that if the policy of the Government permitted a
bank to own stock in another corporation, such as a safe deposit cor-
poration or an Edge Act corporation, why, then the prohibitions of
the law with regard to directors should not apply as to the matter of
interlocking directors.

Senator GORE. Would you mind inserting at this point your
definition of group banking, chain banking, and branch banking?
I do not mean at this moment but before you close.

Mr. ALDRICH. I will be glad to do that. As a matter of fact, I
think group banking and chain banking are terms used in different
senses by different people.

Senator GORE. That is just the point.
Mr. ALDRICH. Group banking as I understand it—well, perhaps I

had better not try to explain it here now, until I have a chance to
look it up, because I want to give the best opinion on it I can, and
possibly my own use of words is very colloquial.

Senator GLASS. There are very pointed differences in the matter of
responsibility and what you may do.

Mr. ALDRICH. Oh, absolutely.
Senator GLASS. And in the matter of double stock liability, and a

good many other things.
Mr. ALDRICH. I might say that as I understand group banking the

banks are owned by a holding company. In the case of chain bank-
ing the banks are owned not by a holding company but the stock
ownership is in the hands of individuals, who acti together in voting
the stock.

Senator GLASS. And some of whom are in the penitentiary now.
[Laughter.]

Senator COTJZENS. AS to the chain groups.
Senator GORE. And, I might say, are in the chain gang.
Senator GLASS. Mr. Chairman, I wish to thank you for this oppor-

tunity to come here and make this statement, for having the oppor-
tunity of coming and doing my part in the matter.

The CHAIRMAN. And we have been very glad to have you.
The subcommittee will now take a recess until 2 p.m.
(Thereupon, at 1 p.m., Tuesday, December 5, 1933, the subcommit-

tee adjourned to meet at 2 p.m. the same day in the same place.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

The subcommittee reconvened at the expiration of the recess on
Tuesday, December 5, 1933.

175541-04—PT 8 26
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TESTIMONY OF WINTHBOP W. ALDBICH—Resumed

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Aldrich, in view of some observations made
this morning I would like to say that in my judgment your state-
ment is entirely appropriate and that the grounds covered are en-
tirely within the functions of this committee. Under our resolution
of March 12 or 13 it was provided that this committee had authority
and it was directed to make a thorough and complete investigation
into the business of banking, financing, and the extending of credit.
There were other resolutions in reference to stock exchanges and
that sort of thing. Therefore I think it is in order to ask you some
questions regarding some matters stated in your report; and I would
like to ask you to what extent commercial banks should be permitted
to invest or deal in securities.

Mr. ALDRICH. Senator, I feel that the investment in securities is
properly covered by the Banking Act of 1933. I myself have been
a little bit concerned with that limitation of 10 percent of any
issue which is contained in the Banking Act of 1933. I think that
at times it might be desirable to invest in more than 10 percent
of an issue. You remember the provision that a bank cannot invest
in any more than 10 percent of an issue unless it is under $100,000.
The provisions of the Banking Act plus the provisions of the Revised
Statutes really define banking institutions, and as I remember it, the
Comptroller's office has the right to define what investment securities
are. I t seems to me that those provisions are all right as they stand.

The CHAIRMAN. Then you state that no corporation or partner-
ship dealing in securities should be permitted to take deposits even
under regulations. Do you intend for us to infer that commercial
banks should not have any investment departments for the accom-
modation of their customers?

Mr. ALDRICH. NO; that is not what I had in mind. I was refer-
ring to the provisions of the Banking Act of 1933 as they stand,
which say that dealers in securities, that is investment bankers,
who are bringing out issues, should not take part in the purchase
or sale of securities for account of others. A bank acting entirely
for others I do not think is included in that category. I do not
by that mean to imply that I think commercial banks should issue
securities, because I take it that the whole purpose of this is to get
rid of that, except in so far as concerns dealing in United States
Government, municipal, and other securities that are authorized
by the Banking Act of 1933.

Does that answer what you had in mind, Mr. Chairman ?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes. Do you know of any reason why the clear-

ing house associations throughout the country should not be sub-
jected to the supervision of the Comptroller of the Currency?

Mr. ALDRICH. That is a matter, Senator, that I have Dot really
given any consideration to at all. I would not want to venture an
opinion on it, offhand.

Senator ADAMS. What sort of supervision do you have in mind?
The CHAIRMAN. Supervision that the Comptroller might feel

was necessary and important.
Senator ADAMS. The true, strict function of a clearing house

would be merely the interchange of checks.
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Mr. PECORA. But the clearing house association in New York City,
for instance, Senator Adams, under its rules and regulations, to
which all member banks subscribe, makes periodic examinations of
the member banks in the same fashion generally as the State super-
intendent of banks makes of State banks and the Comptroller of
the Currency makes of national banks. Those examinations are
not a matter of public record; that is, the reports of those examina-
tions are not. They are kept in the files of the clearing house asso-
ciation, and I believe copies are furnished to the banks that are
subject to such examinations. Is not that so, Mr. Aldrich?

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes. Of course prior to the passage of the Federal
Reserve Act and prior to the time that various members of the clear-
ing house association were members of the Federal Reserve System,
clearing-house examinations were made for the purposes of the clear-
ing house members themselves, and were in addition to the examina-
tions made by the State and Federal authorities. I should say that
there was no need for regulation of clearing houses. I feel, myself,
that clearing houses of course have become much less important than
they used to be prior to the enactment of the Federal Reserve Act.

Senator COTJZENS. There are some points, of course, where there is
no Federal Reserve bank.

Mr. ALDRICH. I was speaking of New York particularly.
Senator COTJZENS. I was wondering why the clearing house should

not be restricted by law to the mere matter of clearance which the
name indicates, rather than getting involved, as they did in the
Harriman National Bank case, in other jnatters which seem to be
foreign to strictly clearing house work.

Mr. ALDRICH. I think that the primary purpose of the clearing
house association was the clearing of checks among the members.

Senator COTJZENS. Why should they not stick to that ?
Mr. ALDRICH. I t is unnecessary, now, as a matter of fact, where

clearance is done through the Federal Reserve bank where there
are Federal Reserve banks.

Senator COTJZENS. And where there are noi Federal Reserve banks,
why should they not be required by law to stick to mere clearing
processes rather than engage in other activities, such as the New
York Clearing House Association did in the case of the Harriman
Bank, as I understand it?

Mr. ALDRICH. Of course, that is the subject of litigation at the
present time, and I would not like to comment on that.

Senator COTJZENS. NO; I am not asking you to comment on that
specific case. I used that as an instance in connection with the
probable desirability of limiting the powers of clearing houses.

The CHAIRMAN. I just wanted to get your ideas. I have no
clearly defined plan at this time. But the impression prevailed at
one time that the clearing house association was dominating all
the banks, practically.

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes; I think that in the hearings in the Pujo
investigation a great deal was said about that, but I think that
today, since the passage of the Federal Reserve Act, the functions
of the clearing house—certainly that is true in New York—are
very minor. I doubt very much if clearing houses anywhere have
any very great power. They are places where the banks get to-
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gether to discuss matters. Where joint action is necessary it is
taken after consultation in the clearing house. I do not know of any
clearing house that has any great power.

The CHAIRMAN. It is reported that in Chicago the clearing-house
association had some two hundred banks, and they were practically
run out of business at one time.

Mr. ALDRICH. My own feeling is that the importance of the clear-
ing house has been very much modified by the passage of the Federal
Reserve Act.

Mr. PECORA. In the case of the clearing-house association in New
York is it not a fact, as has been illustrated by the experience of the
Harriman National Bank, that the clearing-house association in years
past virtually held itself to be more or less the guarantor of deposits
in banks that were members of the clearing-house association ? That
is one of the moot questions in the pending litigation; and I am not
going to ask you to express any opinion about that in view of the
fact that that subject has now been drawn into the courts; but I
have personal recollection of the advertisements published for years
past in the New York newspapers at the instance of the clearing-
house association, wherein they pointed out to the public the advan-
tages of being depositors in banks that were members of the clearing-
house association. One of their favorite sentences in those advertise-
ments was that no depositor in a clearing-house bank had ever lost
a dollar.

Mr. ALDRICH. I think one reason why they had the examination
that they did is that the clearing house should be advised as to the
condition of its member banks.

The CHAIRMAN. Are there any other questions that any member
of the committee wishes to ask?

Mr. PECORA. I have a line of questions that I want to submit to
Mr. Aldrich. I had not intended going ahead with the examination
of Mr. Aldrich today, my program being to present the committee
evidence of another underwriting transaction of an affiliate of the
Chase Bank and, at the conclusion of the evidence, to ask Mr.
Aldrich to resume the stand for the purpose of being examined by
members of the committee and by counsel with respect to the state-
ment which he read into the record last Wednesday. I would like
to adhere to that course if it would be pleasing to the committee
to do so. Senator Glass this morning indicated that he wanted to
question Mr. Aldrich with regard to Mr. Aldrich's statement of
last Wednesday, and I suggested that he proceed to do it this
morning, in view of the condition of his health.

The CHAIRMAN. Will that be agreeable to you, Mr. Aldrich?
Mr. ALDRICH. I was wondering if it would be possible for me to

answer those questions at this time. I have been here so long that
I am very anxious to get away if I can.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Aldrich, have you had any reaction to the
provision in the banking act regarding interest on demand deposits?

Mr. ALDRICH. NO, I have not; but my feeling about that, Senator,
is this: The payment of interest on demand deposits might very
well be permitted under the guidance of the Federal Reserve Board
for this reason that it seems to me that that is a method of attracting
bank balances to places where they are needed. I appreciate fully
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the point that Senator Glass makes of the possibility of their being
drawn into stock-market speculation. At the same time, as it stands
today, there is no method of attracting deposits from one Federal
Reserve district to another where the needs of commerce may require
their being placed.

Senator ADAMS. The reason for my inquiry is this: That in the
small banks of the interior, where my acquaintance is, that provision
has had an unf ortunate reaction. It has tended to keep deposits out of
savings accounts, for instance, because the savings bank that has
been in the habit of carrying those balances is not getting interest.
Savings banks and all banks carrying savings accounts in our section
of the country are reducing interest rates upon deposits because of
the fact that they can no longer get any return on their reserves.
The result is that by reducing the interest rates on their deposits
they are at the sarnie time reducing the aggregate of deposits; and
as you know, the deposits furnish the basis of the real practical cur-
rency of the country. That is what business is done with. Out our
way that result has been unfortunate rather than beneficial.

Mr. ALDRICH. The natural result of inability to pay interest on
demand deposits is that deposits remain immobilized where they
originate. Tlxat is to say, they do not tend to go to a center where
they are needed for the purpose of trade.

As I say, I am in accord with Senator Glass' idea that deposits
should not be siphoned into speculative channels.

Senator ADAMS. Would not the other provision of the law forbid*
ding such speculation cover that very point ?

Mr. ALDRICH. That is what I was going to say. My own opinion
is that the law will eventually be modified so as to permit the Federal
Reserve Board to allow the payment of interest on demand deposits
at certain rates of interest in certain Federal Reserve districts so
that they will be able to permit deposits to be drawn to places where
they are needed.

Senator ADAMS. That means less cash reserve, does it not?
Mr. ALDRICH. Yes, sir. The cash reserves at the present time,

the excess reserves, are scattered throughout the country and are
not centralized in any particular place. They remain where they
were originally, which I think is unfortunate.

Senator COTJZENS. Senator Adams said a while ago that it tended
to diminish deposits. Where does the money go ?

Senator ADAMS. Into the purchase of bonds and stocks.
The CHAIRMAN. And Postal Savings?
Senator ADAMS. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. The savings are there, but they are not in the

savings banks?
Senator ADAMS. They are not available for commercial purposes,

the very thing Senator Glass had in mind, that by denying the pay-
ment of interest you were making money available for use in local
communities. As a matter of fact, if you decrease the amount of
deposits you defeat the very purpose.

Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. The funds that go into Postal Savings
are redeposited in commercial banks throughout the country.

Senator ADAMS. Out our way, in Denver, for instance, a bank has
deposits which it might have carried in Kansas City or in Omaha.
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If they do not have an outlet that gives them some interest they will
not put up the securities required by the Postal Savings.

Senator GOLDSBOROTJGH. Your thought is that it keeps it at home?
Senator ADAMS. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. IS it not true that one idea was that this was to

prevent competition among them, to prevent the temptation of de-
positors to take their money to banks offering higher rates of inter-
est in competition with other banks, and probably not sound banks ?
Any bank can procure a lot of business by raising its rate of interest.

Mr. ALDRICH. There have been a great many reasons advanced for
it. One is that the fact that it is not necessary to pay interest on
demand deposits sets up a fund which can be used by the bank to
guarantee deposits. The large banks are thereby enabled to get
larger earnings. I think the answer to that is that the general in-
terest rates should be adjusted, and interest rates that the banks
charge are adjusted in accordance with the total amount of interest
payable to the depositors.

Senator ADAMS. The rates that the New York banks have paid in
late years have not been particularly alluring to outside banks?

Mr. ALDRICH. NO ; they have not. I think, also, that the Federal
Reserve Board can very properly fix what those rates should be.

Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. Does not the clearing house association fix
the interest rates that may be charged by banks belonging to that
association ?

Mr. ALDRICH. You see, now the Banking Act of 1933 prevents the
paying of any interest rates on demand deposits. Also it provides
that the Federal Eeserve Board shall have the power to fix interest
rates on time deposits.

The CHAIRMAN. Will it be agreeable to you, Mr. Aldrich, to be
here tomorrow morning?

Mr. ALDRICH. I will if you would like to have me. I wish it could
be arranged so that I do not have to be present.

Mr. PECORA. I wish I had known before, Mr. Aldrich. I thought
you were going to remain here anyway until the sessions of the
committee had been concluded with regard to any Chase Bank matter
or any Chase Bank affiliate matter.

Mr. ALDRICH. All right; I shall be glad to do so.
Mr. PECORA. One thought occurred to me, though, Mr. Aldrich,

when Senator Glass this morning was discussing that provision of
the banking bill of 1933, in regard to the limitation on the number
of directors, whether there should be any limitation imposed by law
as to the maximum amount of deposits which any one bank might
obtain ?

Mr. ALDRICH. I do not think that there should be any such limi-
tation.

Mr. PECORA. Without any limitation it might be possible for a
group composing the board of directors of any one bank to obtain
a certain measure of control over a large aggregation of depositors.
While I do not know that any necessity has heretofore appeared
for placing any such limitation, I was wondering whether you had
given any thought to the wisdom of such a step or the lack of wisdom
of it?

Mr. ALDRicn. No; I have not. I should not say it was necessary
to have any such limitation as that. As I said in my statement. I
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think that banking should be competitive. I think there should be
a number of banks competing. That is one reason why I have the
feeling that there should not be interlocking boards of directors
between the banks themselves.

Senator COUZENS. What is your judgment as to the relation of
capital and surplus to total deposits?

Mr. ALDRICH. I understand that 10 to 1 has been the general
rule. I am not really familiar with that, Senator, but I have that
impression about it.

Senator COUZENS. Of course, if you use that as a rule or if it
were made a statutory provision, almost every bank in the country
exceeds 10 to 1.

Mr. ALDRICH. YOU mean, in their capital?
Senator COTTZENS. Yes. I mean, almost every bank in the country

has more than 10 times its capital in deposits.
Mr. ALDRICH. I do not know that.
Senator COUZENS. I think so, from my observations.
Mr. PECORA. I think so, too.
Senator COUZENS. I could not prove it, but that is my general

observation. What is the relation of your capital to your deposits?
Mr. ALDRICH. Our capital is $148,000,000 and our deposits are

$1,200,000,000. Our capital funds are over $200,000,000.
(Witness temporarily excused.)
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Pecora, you may take up your line of ex-

amination that you have in mind.

TESTIMONY 0E LESIIE W. SNOW—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Snow, are you familiar with the issuance and
sale to the public of $16,000,000 par value of 5y2 percent first-mort-
gage loan certificates covering1 the building of a property known as
the Lincoln Building on Forty-second Street in the Borough of Man-
hattan, city of New York?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The Chase Securities Corporation participated in

that issue, did it not?
Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And about the same time, did the same corporation

also offer to the public $5,500,000 par amount of 6y2 percent deben-
tures ?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you go back to the commencement of that proj-

ect, when it was first conceived, and by whom, and tell the committee
what you know about it?

Mr. SNOW. The plot of land formerly owned by the Lincoln Safe
Deposit Co., the Athens Hotel Co., and the estate of Joanna C.
Biker, fronting on Forty-second Street, Forty-first Street and Madi-
son Avenue, New York City, on which the Lincoln Building was
subsequently built, had been acquired some time prior to the fall of
1927 by Frederick Brown, a large owner of and dealer in real estate.
Our records do not show when this property was so acquired or at
what price.

Eeal-estate values in the Forty-second Street zone in New York
City had appreciated tremendously over a period of years up to
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1928, and in 1928 such values, as determined by competitive bidding
for properties, were still increasing.

I t is my understanding that in the fall of 1927 or some time prior
thereto, Messrs. John H. Carpenter and J. E. R. Carpenter conceived
the idea of acquiring the plot of land to which I have referred and
constructing a building thereon. Mr. John H. Carpenter was en-
gaged in the real estate business and Mr. J. E. R. Carpenter, his
brother, was an architect. Dwight P. Robinson & Co., Inc., like-
wise became interested in this project with the Carpenters, whether
jointly with them at the beginning or subsequently on the invita-
tion of the Carpenters, I do not know.

Mr. PECORA. Dwight P. Robinson & Co., Inc., is a corporation
engaged in the real estate business in the city of New York, is it
not?

Mr. SNOW. They were engineers and constructors primarily. I
do not think their real estate operations were very extensive.

I t was proposed at first to arrange with the Radio Corporation
of America to sign a long-term lease for a substantial part of the
new building and to name the building after that corporation. The
files of the Chase Securities Corporation contain letters to Mr.
Dodge, vice president of Chase Securities Corporation, and memo-
randa referring to that proposal.

Mr. PECORA. Have you copies of those letters and memoranda,
Mr. Snow?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir. Such copies were taken by your investigators.
Mr. PECORA. I call your attention to a memorandum bearing date

December 29,1927, and addressed to Mr. Wiggin by Mr. Dodge, who
at that time was an officer of the Chase Securities Corporation, and I
show you what purports to be a photostatic reproduction of such
memorandum. Will you look at it and tell me if you can identify
it as a true and correct copy of such memorandum ?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received and entered in the record.
(The document referred to, memorandum, December 29, 1927,

Dodge to Wiggin, in re Lincoln Building, was received in evidence,
marked "Committee's Exhibit No. 212", December 5, 1933, and
was subsequently read into the record by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The memorandum received in evidence as committee's
exhibit no. 212 reads as follows [reading] :

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 212, DECEMBER 5, 1933

DECEMBER 29, 1927.

RE RADIO CORPORATION OF AMERICA BUILDING

To Mr. WIGGIN :
I am enclosing herewith papers received from Dwight P. Robinson & Co. in

regard to new building at Forty-second Street between Madison and Park
Avenues. I am asking you to take these home over the week-end and read
them. This appears to me to be the best proposition of its kind that I have
yet seen.

As you will note, the Radio Corporation probably would have taken this deal
on with Dwight P. Robinson if Mr. Cravath had not vetoed it. The locality, the
cheapness of rental, and the smallness of risk in the preferred stock, considering
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the size of the deal, all should go to make this attractive either to a syndicate
composed of private individuals or to some corporation that not only wants
ample space for itself but the advertisement of having a building like this with
its name on it.

(Signed) MUBEAY W. DODGE.

Mr. PECORA. Have you with you either the original papers or
or copies thereof that accompanied this memorandum from Mr»
Dodge to Mr. Wiggin?

Mr. SNOW. I am not certain, Mr. Pecora, just what papers did
accompany that memorandum. I have tried to identify them from
our files. I suspect they were probably the papers that you have
labeled " 40-94A, 40-94B, and 40-94C." However, I am not certain
that those were the papers that Mr. Wiggin took home with him to
read.

Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-
duction of a memorandum from the files of what is liow the Cnase
Corporation, which is the successor of the Chase Securities Corpora-
tion, bearing date, December 7, 1927, captioned " Memorandum Ke-
Proposed R.C.A. Office Building." This memorandum is not signed,
nor does it appear to be addressed to any particular individual or
person. Will you look at it and tell us if you recognize it to be a
true and correct copy of a memorandum in the files of the Chase
Corporation ?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Pertaining to this project?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered in the record.
(The document referred to, memorandum, December 7, 1927, en-

titled " Memorandum Re Proposed E.C.A. Office Building " was re-
ceived in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 213 ", Decem-
ber 5, 1933, and the same will be found at the conclusion of today's
proceedings.)

Mr. PECORA. The plan proposed m this memorandum just offered
in evidence and marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 213 ", was not
consummated, was it, Mr. Snow ?

Mr. SNOW. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I t fell through ?
Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. I t was not approved by the Radio Corporation of

America ?
Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Eventually was another plan having relation to the

acquisition of this property known as the Lincoln Building site, and
the construction of a modern office building thereon, entered into by
agreement dated the 17th day of May, 1928, a photostatic reproduc-
tion of which I now show you ?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered in the record.
(The document referred to, agreement, May 17,1928, in re Lincoln

Building, was received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit
No. 214", December 5, 1933, and the same was subsequently read
into the record by Mr. Pecora.)
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Mr. SNOW. This agreement of May 17 was one of a series of
agreements.

Mr. PECORA. Let me show you what purports to be a photostatic
reproduction of another memorandum produced from the files of the
Chase Corporation, dated March 22, 1928, entitled " Memorandum,
Keal Estate Corporation ", and which relates to this Lincoln Build-
ing project, so called. Will you look at it and tell me if you can
identify that as a true and correct copy of such memorandum in the
files of the Chase Corporation?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I have been informed, informally, that that memo-

randum which I have just shown you, which is not signed, was pre-
pared by Mr. Murray W. Dodge, or rather, it is a memorandum
addressed to Mr. Dodge by Mr. Bean. Have you any way of
confirming that ?

Mr. SNOW. I t might very well have been, but I have no method of
identifying it.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered in the record.
(The document referred to, memorandum, March 22, 1928, Bean

to Dodge, entitled "Memorandum, Real Estate Corporation", was
received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 215",
December 5, 1933, and was subsequently read into the record by
Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The memorandum just offered in evidence and marked
" Committee's Exhibit No. 215 " reads as follows [reading] :

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 215

MEMORANDUM

REAL ESTATE COBPORATTON,

March 22, 1928.
" It is proposed to form a company of the following capitalization: No-par-

value common stock, 100,000 shares authorized; 50,000 shares issue; managers'
shares, nominal amount.

The managers' shares shall have 20 percent of the profits.
The no-par-value shares shall receive in liquidation $50 a share first, and the

management shares shall be entitled to 20 percent of the profits and in liquida-
tion 20 percent of the surplus, after the common has received $50 a share.
No distribution shall be made on the management shares unless the net worth
of the company is maintained at all times at $50 a share of the common stock
paid in. The company shall have the right to issue collateral-secured notes
to the extent of three times the amount of the net value of the common
shares.

The purpose of the company: The company is to be formed to assist in the
financing of building propositions—constructing, under construction or to be
constructed. The company will handle for these projects the sale of first-
mortgage bond issues and will finance during construction and invest in the
equity in the propositions. Collateral-trust notes can be issued when secured
by second mortgages or notes of the companies doing the construction work.
The engineering firm of D. P. Robinson & Co. will handle the management and
engineering of the company, and will have the handling of the finances.

It is understood that D. P. Robinson & Co. will purchase one third of the
common stock of the company and will receive the management shares for
the handling of operation and engineering. Interests connected with •
are prepared to take one third of the stock and it is proposed to offer one third
of the stock to 1, and not more than 3, distributing firms who would partici-
pate in the handling of the first-mortgage bonds, and when possible, in the
collateral notes on the originating basis.
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It has been demonstrated to us by D. P. Robinson & Co., on work that they
have already done and has been checked through projects outside of this firm's
operations that the profits to be derived from financing the equities in these
buildings have been large, equivalent in cases to 33% percent of the total risk
and in most cases the actual amount required has been one half of the total
risk, so that the profits have been over 60 percent of the total equity funds
required. These profits are now being made by individuals who are in the
real-estate business and know the opportunities, and it is felt that this is the
right time to enter into this new class of business in a more permanent way,
provided that the best and most experienced management and engineering is
acquired, which has been done in the case of this proposed company. As an
illustration we will take one project of D. P. Robinson & Co. recently completed.
Total cost of building $3,000,000
First mortgage loan 1, 500, 000
Sales value 3,500,000
Profit 500, 000

In this operation, while the syndicate underwriting was $1,500,000, at no
time was it necessary to provide in excess of $300,000 cash to carry out the
operation. The total amount of money employed in the business of the new
company would be raised through collateral trust notes, so that none of the
actual capital of the company would be employed.

It is not proposed at first to issue any collateral trust notes, but it is proposed
that 50,000 shares of common stock shall be sold at $40 a share realizing
$1,600,000 and this money will then be employed until such a demonstration has
been made of profits that it will be possible to sell the notes and enlarge the
company's business.

Mr. PECORA. This memorandum is addressed to Mr. Dodge by Mr.
Bean. Mr. Bean was one of the members of the original syndicate
who conceived this project, brought it to the notice of the Chase,
and then collaborated with the Chase in its financing. That is
correct, is it not?

Mr. SNOW. Mr. Bean was a member of Dwight P. Eobinson &
Co. The particular plan outlined in the memorandum which you
have just read, however, was not carried into effect at any time.

Mr. PECORA. The agreement which has been marked m evidence
as " Committee's Exhibit No. 214 ", which is the one of May 17,1928,
did become effective, did it not ?

Mr. SNOW. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I do not want to take the trouble to read this agree-

ment, which is rather lengthy. Can you give the committee the
essential features or provisions of this agreement of May 17, 1928?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Snow, you have in your files an exhibit labeled

" 38-2A ", which I think will give the essential particulars.
Mr. SNOW (after examining papers). The exhibit labeled " 38-2A "

which I have is something else altogether.
Mr. PECORA. 38-2B.
Mr. SNOW. I am not sure of the accuracy of the statements in this

memorandum. I t was not prepared by me.
Mr. PECORA. I understand that it is a correct analysis of the agree-

ment of May 17,1928.
Mr. SNOW. The memorandum to which you refer reads as follows

(reading):
The initial syndicate agreement was dated February 24, 1928, the members

thereof agreeing to contribute up to $1,000,000 to be used in connection with
the purchase of the property on which the present Lincoln Building now
stands. The second agreement, dated May 17, 1928, assumed the obligations

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



4052 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

of the first syndicate, canceling the February 24 agreement, and provided for
the formation of a new syndicate for the purpose of acquiring the property
and erecting a building.

The members agreed to contribute $3,150,000 for such purpose, and for which
they received @ 90 preferred stock, $3,500,000; common stock, 435,000 shares,
John H. Carpenter and Louis H. Bean were designated syndicate managers.

Included in the terms of the agreement is a provision for the assumption by
the syndicate members, severally in their respective proportions, of Dwight P.
Robinson & Co.'s liability in guaranteeing interest for 3 years on the 6%
percent debentures.

The members of this syndicate and their subscriptions are as follows •
J. H. Carpenter, 22.5 percent $708, 750
J. E. R. Carpenter, 12 percent 378, 000
Dwight P. Robinson & Co., Inc., 32.8 percent 1, 033,250
L. H. Bean, 1.59 percent 50, 000
Dwight P. Robinson, 5 percent 157,500
Enjay Holding Co., Inc. (N. J. Hess), 5 percent 157,500
Chase Securities Corporation, 5 percent 157, 500
General Farms & Realty Corporation. E. R. Tucker, 3.17 percent 100, 000
Murray W. Dodge, 3 percent 94, 500
Comrades Realty Corporation (Pease & Elliman), 7.94 percent 250,000
H. L. Clarke, 2 percent 63, 000

Total, 100 percent 3,150,000

That describes the main features of that agreement, and I think
it is correct in all essential particulars.

Senator COTJZENS. IS that Mr. Harley L. Clarke?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir. Mr. Dodge gave him a portion of his partici-

pation of 5 percent.
Mr. PECORA. When did the syndicate that proposed this project

acquire the land?
Mr. SNOW. The land was acquired on February 18, 1928, from

Frederick Brown, or rather, a contract to acquire the land was made
at that time. The syndicate of February 24, 1928, made the pay-
ment of $1,000,000 on account of that option. That payment had to
be made on or before March 1, 1928, and was so made. Then the
syndicate of May 17 took over the rights of the February 24 syndicate
and proceeded to form a corporation to erect the building.

Mr. PECORA. What was the name of that corporation?
Mr. SNOW. The Lincoln Forty-second Street Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know who the officers were, the executive

officers ?
Mr. SNOW. Mr. J. H. Carpenter was president; Mr. L. H. Beaia,

vice president; and J. E. R. Carpenter, vice president, in the first
instance, I believe.

Mr. PECORA. Were they succeeded by other officers ?
Mr. SNOW. In 1931 they were; I think not prior to that time,

however.
The CHAIRMAN. What did the corporation pay for the land?
Mr. SNOW. I t paid $11,600,000.
Mr. PECORA. They deposited $1,000,000 on March 1 toward that

purchase.
Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Who furnished that $1,000,000?
Mr. SNOW. That was furnished by the syndicate of February 24.
Mr. PECORA. That is, the two Carpenters and Dwight P. Robinson

& Co. and Bean ?
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Mr. SNOW. There are quite a number of members to that syndi-
cate. I t included the names you mentioned and some others.

Mr. PECORA. The members of that syndicate were carried into the
new syndicate that was formed under the agreement of May 17.
1928, were they not?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That agreement of May 17, 1928, which is in evidence

as exhibit no. 214, I think, is of sufficient importance to justify my
reading it to the committee [reading] :

COMMITTEE'S EXHIBIT NO. 214, DECEMBER 5, 1933

Agreement made this 17th day of May 1928 by and between John H. Carpenter
and Louis H. Bean, hereinafter called " Syndicate Managers ", parties of the
first part, and the Syndicate Members hereto, whose names are subscribed to
this agreement or to a counterpart hereof (all such counterparts together being
considered one agreement), parties of the second part, and all of whom, to-
gether with said John H. Carpenter and Louis H. Bean, constitute the Syndi-
cate, and are hereinafter sometimes referred to, collectively, as Syndicate
Members,

Whereas the Syndicate Members or some of them, have heretofore entered
into a syndicate agreement, dated the 24th day of February 1928, wherein and
whereby they agreed together to contribute several respective sums of money,
aggregating the total sum of One Million Dollars, to be used in connection with
the purchase of certain real property in the Borough of Manhattan, City of
New York, now or formerly owned by the Lincoln Safe Deposit Company, the
Athens Hotel Company, and the Estate of Joanna C. Riker, on the south side
of 42nd Street, the north side of 41st Street, and the east side of Madison Ave-
nue, under a certain contract dated February 18, 1928, between 1928 Holding
Corporation as Seller, and 539 Corporation as Purchaser, and which real prop-
erty is more particularly described in said contract, and

Whereas, pursuant to the power and authority to them given in said agree-
ment, the Syndicate managers therein named have caused the sum of One
Million Dollars to be paid to 1928 Holding Corporation pursuant to such con-
tract of sale and have also, pursuant to like power and authority, elected to
complete said contract, take title thereunder, in a corporation to be formed,
.and to erect the building therein contemplated and referred to, and

Whereas the parties to said syndicate agreement of February 24th, 1928,
have agreed to modify the same as hereinafter provided, and all of the Syndi-
cate Members whose names are subscribed hereto, have agreed together as
follows:

Now, therefore, this agreement witnesseth: That the respective parties, in
consideration of their respective and mutual agreements herein contained,
hereby agree with each other as follows:

First. The agreement of February 24th, 1928, is hereby annulled and can-
celed, except as to all acts done and contracts and commitments made there-
under by the Syndicate Managers therein named, all of which acts, contracts,
and commitments are hereby ratified and confirmed.

Second. The parties hereto form a Syndicate for the purpose of acquiring
said real property and erecting the building contemplated by such contract
upon terms and prices satisfactory to the Syndicate Managers, and having
acquired the title in a corporation to be formed to finance the enterprise and
to hold and/or dispose of the premises in a manner satisfactory to the Syndicate
Managers.

Third. John H. Carpenter and Louis H. Bean shall be the Syndicate Man-
agers, and their decision shall be final and binding on all parties to this
agreement. John H. Carpenter shall be the Active Manager, and for his
services shall receive 2% of the structural cost of the new building, exclusive
of Architects' and builders' fees, to be erected on said premises referred to,
as hereinafter provided which is to be paid by the syndicate out of tlie profits
thereof before distribution to the Syndicate Members. The Syndicate Man-
agers shall have the sole direction, management, and the entire conduct of the
Syndicate, and the enumeration of particular or specific powers in tMs agree-
ment shall not be considered as in any way limiting or abridging the general
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power of discretion intended to be conferred upon and reserved to the Syndicate
Managers in order to authorize them to do any and all things proper, necessary,
and expedient, in their discretion, to carry out the purposes of this agreement.
Neither shall they or either of them be liable under any of the provisions of
this agreement or in or for any matter connected therewith, except for want of
good faith and the failure to exercise reasonable diligence.

Said Syndicate Managers shall have full power and authority to do any
and all acts, and enter into any and all agreements or other instruments neces-
sary or proper or by them deemed expedient in the premises to carry out
and perform the full purposes of this agreement.

Fourth. The total amount which the parties hereto agree to contribute to
the Syndicate is Three Million One Hundred and Fifty Thousand Dollars, and
each of the Syndicate Members agrees to contribute and pay to the Syndicate
Managers, on demand as hereinafter provided, the several amounts set opposite
his or its name as hereinunder subscribed.

Fifth. A corporation shall be organized under the laws of the State of New
York, or other state with such amount and classes of capital stock, and with
or without par value, as the Syndicate Managers shall determine, who shall
also determine the number of directors, the name of the Company, the man-
ner of issuance of the stock, and all other matters necessary and proper in
and about the incorporation.

Sixth. The Syndicate managers may and shall make all necessary contracts
for a building loan or loans and/or permanent loan or loans to assist in financ-
ing the purchase of such land and the erection and finishing of such building,
as they may think best, which loans may be secured by mortgage or otherwise,
and all their actions in this regard shall be binding upon the Syndicate Members
in proportion to their several subscriptions as hereinbefore set forth. Such
loansi may be obtained upon such terms as to repayment, interest, discount, and
cost as the Syndicate Managers may determine.

Seventh. The contract dated February 18, 1928, hereinbefore referred to and
any and all contracts for loans may be assigned to said corporation to be
formed, at a price and upon terms to be fixed by the Syndicate Managers, and
any or all of the capital stock of said corporation shall be issued to the Syndi-
cate Managers as such, or to such other person or persons and in such amounts
as the Syndicate Managers shall determine, in payment for the contracts and
(fcher property so assigned and transferred to said corporation.

Eighth. The parties hereto hereby subscribe for the number of shares
allotted to each, and at a price fixed by such Syndicate Managers, provided,
that the total subscription of each party hereto shall not exceed the amounts
of his or its contributions and subscriptions made or to be made pursuant
to Paragraph "Fourth" of this agreement; and provided further, that there
shall be credited to such subscription the amounts theretofore furnished and
paid in by the several parties hereto as in said paragraph provided. No stock
certificate shall be issued to any of the parties hereto other than the Syndicate
Managers until the Syndicate Managers shall determine, or until said building
is completed and fully paid for, unless the Syndicate Managers shall here-
after waive and release some part of such subscription and the parties shall
have fully paid the amount not so waived.

Ninth. All the subscriptions under this agreement shall be called and shall
be payable in such amounts and proportions and at such times as the Syndi-
cate Managers shall from time to time determine. The parties agree they
will make payment within ten days after notice of call shall have been mailed
to them at their respective addresses set forth below or at any other address
given by the party to the Syndicate Managers, or to the Secretary of said
Corporation, except that the first call made by the Syndicate Managers shall
be paid within three days after mailing of the notice of call. Syndicate
participation receipts shall be given for each and all payments made, which
receipts shall be nonnegotiable.

Tenth. If any party hereto shall fail to make payment as and when called
for as aforesaid, the stock certificates to which such party might be entitled,
and all rights as a stockholder, subscriber to stock, and as a party hereto, shall
be withheld until there shall have been returned to all other subscribers and/or
parties hereto not in default, the amounts which they shall have paid into
the Corporation, and/or pursuant to this agreement; it being hereby intended
that such defaulting party shall, by his default, be subordinated as to his
rights and as to the return of his investment to the rights and claims of all
other nondefaulting parties. Also as another right to the subscribers not in
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default, in case of failure of any party as aforesaid, the other parties hereto
shall have the right to make such payment in the proportions of their re-
spective subscriptions and to have a certificate of participation issued to them
therefor.

Eleventh. Said Corporation and/or the Syndicate Managers may and shall
employ J. E. R. Carpenter and his associates to be the architect of said pro-
posed building and to furnish all usual architectural services, including super-
vision and engineering services, and said Corporation shall pay him and them
for such services in usual installments 6% of the actual constructive cost of the
erection of such building, excluding financing and carrying charges, and may also
employ Warren & Wetmore as Supervising Architects at a compensation to be
agreed upon by the Syndicate Managers.

Twelfth. Said Corporation may and shall employ Dwight P. Hobinson &
Company, Incorporated, as General Contractor to erect such building, such
employment to be upon such terms as are usually contained in said last
named Company's usual construction contracts, and to provide for a fee to
it equal to 6%% of the actual constructive cost of the erection of such
building, excluding financing and carrying charges and architects' fees.

Thirteenth. Said Corporation may and shall employ Pease & Elliman, Inc.,
as rental agents for the building until the completion of the same, or until
such further time as the Syndicate Managers may hereafter determine upon;
such employment to be upon such terms as to duties, powers, and compensa-
tion as are usually contained in said last-named Company's usual rental man-
agement contracts and to contain a cancellation clause in form satisfactory to
the Syndicate Managers and/or the Board of Directors of the building-owning
corporation.

Fourteenth. Said Corporation may and shall employ Stoddard & Mark to be
its attorneys and pay them reasonable fees for the services which they render.

Fifteenth. The Syndicate Managers may, in their discretion, borrow such
amounts of money from time to time at such rates of interest, and on such
terms of repayment and otherwise as they may deem advisable, and may pledge
any of the syndicate assets, as well as the agreements of the respective sub-
scribers, as security for any such advances, or the Syndicate Managers may
themselves make such advances or any part thereof upon the like pledge and
security, and may charge interest on such advances at not more than six per
cent per annum; but no personal liability, either to the Syndicate Managers
or to anyone making such advances, shall be incurred by or imposed upon the
subscribers for the payment of such advances except to the amounts of the
unpaid balances of the respective subscriptions of such subscribers.

Sixteenth. The participation and subscription of the parties hereto, evidenced
by this agreement, shall be nonnegotiable and nonassignable by the participant
or by his executor, administrator, or by his or its successor in interest, except
with the consent in writing of the Syndicate Managers.

Seventeenth. Any or all of the stock of the Corporation formed to take title
to said premises shall or may be issued to the Syndicate Managers as such,
and they shall thereupon have all the powers of a stockholder to vote such
stock, as required or permitted by law, to pledge such stock as security for
loans to such Corporation or to or for the syndicate or Syndicate Members or
otherwise, with the same force and effect as if they were sole owners of such
stock. In particular they shall have power to pledge such stock to or for the
benefit of the lender or lenders of the building loan, as security for the per-
formance by the Syndicate Members of their agreements hereunder; and to
borrow thereon moneys for the account of the syndicate.

Eighteenth. Whereas in connection with the borrowing of money to finance
Ihe enterprise, it has or may become necessary for Dwight P. Robinson & Com-
pany, Incorporated, and/or the Syndicate Managers in their name, or in the
name of the Syndicate Members, to enter into guaranties of completion of the
building and payment for the same, free from all liens, and also guaranties of
payment of interest for three years after completion upon debenture bonds not
exceeding in amount Five Million, Five Hundred Thousand Dollars given for
money so borrowed, and whereas Dwight P. Robinson & Company, Incorporated,
have agreed to give such guaranties of completion and of payment of interest at
six and one half percent per annum for three years, upon such debenture bonds,
each of the parties hereto hereby assumes such proportion of the liability of
said last-named corporation as guarantor as the amount of the subscription of
each of the parties under and pursuant to this agreement bears to the whole
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amount subscribed hereunder to wit, Three Million, One Hundred and Fifty
Thousand Dollars.

"Nineteenth. Each Syndicate Member hereby ratifies, assents to, and agrees
to be bound by any and every action of the Syndicate Managers taken under
this agreement, and agrees to perform all of his undertakings hereunder, from
time to time, upon call of the Syndicate Managers to the full extent of his
subscription, and also as provided in paragraph Eighteenth. Each subscriber
shall, upon reasonable request, execute and deliver all further writings, which
may be necessary or proper to carry this agreement into effect. Nothing herein
contained, or otherwise, shall constitute the Syndicate Members partners to the
Syndicate Managers or to each other, or render them liable to contribute more
than the amounts set opposite their subscriptions.

Twentieth. This agreement shall be binding upon and enure to the benefit
of the executors, administrators and successors of the respective parties.

In witness whereof the parties have signed this agreement and appended
their addresses for notices, and the amount of their respective subscriptions.

Then the signatures of the parties thereto are as follows: J. H. Carpenter.
J. E. It. Carpenter, Dwight P. Robinson & Co. Inc., L. H. Bean, Dwight P.
Robinson, Enjay Holding Co., Inc., Chase Securities Corp., General Farms &
Realty Corp., Murray W. Dodge, Comrades Realty Corp., H. L. Clark."

J. H. CARPENTER and L. H. BEAN,
Syndicate Managers.

By (Signed) J. H. CARPENTER.

The CHAIRMAN. What did the building cost? Do you know?
Mr. SNOW. Including the land, Senator
The CHAIRMAN. NO. Just the building.
Mr. SNOW. Just the building itself ?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. SNOW. The total cost of the building and equipment, includ-

ing the financing expenses, was $13,037,000.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you mean that that also includes the land ?
Mr. PECORA. NO, Mr. Chairman; that does not include the land.
Mr. SNOW. NO; that does not include the land. The land cost

$11,600,000.
The CHAIRMAN. The building cost how much ?
Mr. SNOW. $13,037,000.
Mr. PECORA. The site cost $11,600,000, did it not?
Mr. SNOW. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And that is exclusive of financing charges?
Mr. SNOW. That includes the financing charges.
Mr. PECORA. That makes the total cost of land and building:

$24,637,000.
Senator COTJZENS. What did some one say it sold at auction for?
Mr. PECORA. $4,750,000. That is correct, is it not?
Mr. SNOW. That is the price bid at the foreclosure sale-
Mr. PECORA. That is the price at which it was sold. That is the

highest bid?
Sir. Syow. That had nothing to do with the value of the build-

ing, Mr. Pecora. That was merely the price that the bondholders
paid for the building.

Mr. PECORA. Well, that was the highest bid at the public fore-
closure sale that was made?

Mr. SNOW. There were no higher bids; that is true. Had there-
been the bondholders would have bid more. The bondholders would
have bid up to the total of the face amount of the certificates.

Mr. PECORA. It had to be sold due to the foreclosure of this first
mortgage ?

Mr. SNOW. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. And at this public sale the highest bid was made
by Mr. Batchelder of the Chase Securities, and his bid was $4,750,000,
and the property was knocked down at that figure ?

Mr. SNOW. That is a correct statement. Of course it was known
that the committee would bid for the building up to the face amount
of the certificates.

Senator COUZENS. What was the face amount of the certificates?
Mr. SNOW. $16,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. That is the first-mortgage certificates you are re-

ferring to ?
Mr. SNOW. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. DO I understand that all of the $16,000,000 first-

mortgage certificates are secured by this property now?
Mr. SNOW. That is correct; yes/sir. All of those who deposited

their certificates with the committee.
Mr. PECORA. All of those who deposited their certificates with the

committee.
Senator COUZENS. What percentage of the aggregate did deposit

their certificates?
Mr. SNOW. It was in excess of 95 percent.
Senator COUZENS. SO substantially all of the holders of these

$16,000,000 of first-mortgage certificates have the building in their
acquisition ?

Mr. SNOW. That is true; yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. The $16,000,000 that was invested in first-mort-

gage certificates?
Mr. SNOW. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. IS the building sufficiently profitable to justify a

return on that amount?
Mr. SNOW. I t is my understanding that the building is operating

profitably at the present time. I do not have the current figures
here. I can get them for you if you like.

Senator COUZENS. SO we gather from the picture, summarizing it,
that even though the $16,000,000 first-mortgage certificates pay out,
the difference between that and what it was alleged to have cost—
some $24,637,000—has been lost? Is that correct?

Mr. SNOW. I think that is a correct statement, Senator; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What did the nondepositing holders of the first-mort-

gage certificates receive in cash ?
Mr. SNOW. They received their pro rata share, which in dollars

amounted to $337 per $1,000 first-mortgage certificate, and in addi-
tion to that there will be a slight additional amount paid.

Mr. PECORA. And there were 5 ^ million dollars of debentures is-
sued and sold at the same time as the first-mortgage certificates were
issued and sold. They have been wiped out by this foreclosure, have
they not ?

Mr. SNOW. That is correct; yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. HOW much stock was sold in connection with this ?

How much stock was issued by the corporation ?
Mr. SNOW. The total capital stock issued was $3,500,000 par value

preferred stock and 600,000 shares of common stock. The $3,500,000
preferred stock and 435,000 shares of the common stock were sold
to the syndicate, which paid therefor $3,150,000 in cash.

175541—34—PT 8 27
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Mr. PECORA. That was the originating syndicate, was it not?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that was the amount of money that the originat-

ing syndicate put into this whole enterprise?
Mr. SNOW. Initially.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; $3,150,000?
Mr. SNOW. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Did they sell the stock to the public for that?
Mr. SNOW. NO, sir. There was no stock sold to the public.
Senator COTJZENS. But this entire. $3,150,000 originating syndicate

investment has been lost; is that correct?
Mr. SNOW. That is entirely lost; yes, sir; plus the additional

moneys that the syndicate put out.
Mr. PECORA. I notice that in this agreement a Mr. Murray Dodge is

one of the original syndicate members ?
Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. In his individual right ?
Mr. SNOW. In his individual right; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was he a member of the originating syndicate before

the financing of the project was undertaken by the Ohase Securities
Corporation ?

Mr. SNOW. NO, sir. He was a member first of the February 24,
1928, syndicate.

Mr. PECORA. Was he not a member of the syndicate that was
formed some time in December 1927?

Mr. SNOW. I t is my understanding that he was not. I think he
first came into the picture in February.

Senator COUZENS. After all these securities had been issued and
were out what happened to the building that it did not pay a return
on those investments?

Mr. SNOW. The building was completed on time, Senator, and it
was rented in large part; that is, over 50 percent of the building
was filled, but just at that time, which was shortly after 1929, the
complete demoralization of the real-estate business in New York
caused decline in real-estate values and in rental rates, and the rental
agents were simply unable to complete the renting of the building.
Consequently the income never did suffice to meet the fixed charges.

Senator COUZENS. Were there any fixed charges other than those
on the $16,000,000 first-mortgage participation?

Mr. SNOW. In addition to that the interest on the $5,500,000
debentures and on the $1,600,000 purchase money notes.

Senator COUZENS. They were all in default?
Mr. SNOW. They were all in default; yes.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about the preferred stock?
Mr. SNOW. Well, the preferred stock, of course, did not bear any

fixed rate of return, but it never did pay any dividends.
Mr. PECORA. Whatever money was paid' for the preferred stock

was lost?
Mr. SNOW. Oh, yes. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And do you know the accurate amount paid for the

preferred stock?
Mr. SNOW. The preferred and common together, $3,150,000.
Mr. PECORA. I now show you what purports to be a photostatic

reproduction of the financing agreement or contract entered into
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under date of May 21,1928, between the Lincoln Forty-second Street
Corporation, John H. Carpenter and Louis H. Bean, as syndicate
managers, and Chase Securities Corporation, E. H. Rollins & Sons,
and Continental National Co. Will you look at it and tell me if
you recognize it to be a true and correct copy of such a financing
agreement as was actually executed and entered into? [Handing
same to Mr. Snow.]

Mr. SNOW (after examining same). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that iv evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be a Imitted and placed in the record.
(Financing agreement, Lincoln Forty-second Street Corporation,

dated May 21, 1928, between John H. Carpenter and Louis H. Bean
as syndicate managers, and Chase Securities Corporation, E. H.
Rollins & Sons, and Continental National Co., was received in evi-
dence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 216, of Dec. 5, 1933 ", and
is printed in full at the close of today's hearing.)

Mr. PECORA. What are the essential features—in order to abbre-
viate the record—with respect to this financing agreement, Mr.
Snow?

Mr. SNOW. This was an agreement dated May 21, 1928, between
John H. Carpenter and Louis H. Bean, syndicate managers, and the
Chase Securities Corporation, E. H. Rollins & Sons, and Continental
National Co., the bankers. The agreement confirmed the formation
of the syndicate of May 17, 1928, and set forth the steps which had
been taken or would be taken to organize the corporation and acquire
the Lincoln building site and to erect the building -thereon. Evi-
dently at this time the papers had been prepared, because the certif-
icate of incorporation, the first-mortgage indenture, debenture-trust
indenture, the completion bonds and the deposit agreements were
attached to the agreement. The agreement then provided that in
consideration of the bankers undertaking to arrange for the pur-
chase of the first-mortgage certificates and debentures the syndicate
agreed to assign to the bankers 165,000 shares of the company's
common stock.

Those are the essential provisions.
Mr. PECORA. The fact is that the originators of this project were

required to put up not more than $3,150,000 as their equity money
in the project ?

Mr. SNOW. And to undertake additional obligations, however.
Mr. PECORA. The bankers undertook to sell to the public $16,000,000

of first mortgage certificates bearing 5% percent interest, $5,500,000
of debentures bearing &y2 percent interest; is that right?

Mr. SNOW. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Or $21,500,000 on an equity of not more than

$3,150,000 to be put up by the originators?
Mr. SNOW. Plus the guarantee of the interest on the debentures

for 3 years.
Mr. PECORA. That was the engineering firm of Dwight P. Rob-

inson & Co. ?
Mr. SNOW. Yes; and their relative proportions were also assumed

by the other members of the syndicate. They also guaranteed com-
pletion of the building and agreed to provide additional money that
might be required^
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Mr. PECORA. That guarantee of the payment of 3 years' interest
Only ran in favor of the debenture holders?

Mr. SNOW. That is correct; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did the Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corporation,

which was the corporation organized in pursuance of the terms of
this syndicate agreement of May 17, 1928, thereafter issue these
$16,000,000 of first mortgage certificates?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And also the $5,500,000 of debentures?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. TO whom were they issued ?
Mr. SNOW. They were issued to the bankers previously mentioned.
Mr. PECORA. Under this agreement of May 21, 1928, which has

been received in evidence as exhibit no. 216; is that right?
Mr. SNOW. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. At what price were they issued to the members of

that banking syndicate ?
Mr. SNOW. The first-mortgage certificates were acquired at 96, and

the debentures at 94.
Mr. PECORA. At what price were they,then sold to the public? Do

you know?
Mr. SNOW. The first mortgage original group sold to the bankers'

group of 76 members at 97^ , and through a selling group the bank-
ers' group offered to the public at 100.

Mr. PECORA. What common stock was issued by this corporation,
and upon what terms?

Mr. SNOW. There were 600,000 shares of common stock authorized,
of which 55,000 shares were reserved for debenture warrants; 435,000
shares were purchased by the syndicate, together with the preferred
stock, and the balance

Mr. PECORA. When you say they were purchased by the syndicate
do you mean that they were included as a bonus to the syndicate
for the purchase of the preferred stock ?

Mr. SNOW. NO, sir; it was not bonus stock.
Mr. PECORA. Was there any allocation of price between the two

classes of stock?
Mr. SNOW. There was no allocation between the two. The pre-

ferred stock and the common together, that is the 435,000 shares of
common, were acquired for the flat price of $3,150,000.

Senator COUZENS. Bought en bloc ?
Mr. SNOW. Bought en bloc; yes, sir. The balance of the common

stock, namely, 110,000 shares, was distributed among the bankers in
consideration for their undertaking to do the financing.

Mr. PECORA. Well, that was bonus stock, was it not ?
Mr. SNOW. That was bonus stock.
Senator COUZENS. And did they sell that ?
Mr. SNOW. NO, sir. That was retained by the bankers.
Senator COUZENS. And they still have it ?
Mr. SNOW. Yes ,sir.
Mr. PECORA. Fifty-five thousand shares of the common stock were

set apart for those who purchased the $5,500,000 of debentures, were
they not?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. On the original set-up of this corporation, and even
after the completion of the building, Mr. Snow, did any value actu-
ally attach to that common stock?

Mr. SNOW. NO ; I think not.
Mr. PECORA. At no time ?
Mr. SNOW. At no time.
Senator COTJZENS. Was there a prospectus issued when these securi-

ties were offered ?
Mr. SNOW. Well, there was an offering circular issued in connec-

tion with the first-mortgage certificates and also the debentures.
None in connection with the common stock.

Senator COTJZENS. Have you that, Mr. Pecora?
Mr. PECORA. Yes. I have a photostatic reproduction of the

prospectus.
I now show vo'u, Mr. Snow, what purports to be a photostatic

reproduction of the circular or prospectus that accompanied the
offering to the public of the $16,000,000 of first-mortgage certificates
Will you please look at it and tell me if you recognize it to be a
true and correct copy of such a circular or prospectus? [Handing
same to Mr. Snow.]

Mr. SNOW (after examining same). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and placed in the record.
(Prospectus of $16,000,000 Lincoln Building, Lincoln Forty-sec-

ond Street Corporation, first mortgage 5y2 percent sinking fund
gold loan, was received in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit
217, of December 5, 1933 '\ and is printed in the record in full at
the close of today's hearing.)

Senator COUZENS. Was there any difficulty in selling these bonds?
Mr. SNOW. Yes there was, Senator. Neither the first mortgage

bonds nor the debentures went very well.
Senator GORE. What did the building cost. I missed that.
Mr. SNOW. The building by itself, including financing charges,

Senator, cost $13,037,000. The land was an additional $11,600,000.
Mr. PECORA. The Chase Securities Corporation became a party to

the financing of this project on or about May 21,1928, that being the
date of the agreement with respect to the financing, that has been
offered in evidence?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Have you in the files of the Chase Corporation a

memorandum addressed to H. G. F., who, I understand, is Mr. Hal-
ibtead G. Freeman, then the president of the Chase Securities Cor-
poration, by A. H. W. ? I understand those initials to refer to Mr.
Albert H. Wiggin; dated June 14, 1928, a photostatic copy of which
I now show you. (Handing same to Mrs. Snow.)

Mr. SNOW (after examining same). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recognize that to be a true and correct copy

of such memorandum ?
Mr. SNOW. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Memo to H. G. F. from A. H. W. dated June 14, 1928, was re-

ceived in evidence and marked " Committee Exhibit No. 218, of
December 5,1933." )
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Mr. PECORA. The memorandum in question, received as committee
exhibit no. 218, reads as follows [reading] :

Memo. To H. G. F.:
We have on the Board of the Bank two Directors who are the best posted

individuals on real estate values in New York—Mr. Ecker and Mr. Lee. I
know that Mr. Ecker rather disapproves of the financing we have done in
connection with the Lincoln Building. I think Mr. Lee does also, but he has
not expressed himself to me. The Chase Securities Corporation is in a position
io get the benefit of the judgment of these two experts at any time. We
should hesitate to enter into a banking operation that does not meet with their
approval.

(Signed) A. H. W.
June 14, 1928.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Snow, it would seem from this memorandum that
the Chase Securities Corporation lent itself to this financing without
having first obtained the judgment of two members of the board of
directors of the Chase National Bank, whose wholly owned sub-
sidiary the Chase Securities Corporation was, and who it was con-
sidered possessed expert knowledge on real-estate operations in New
York. Is that so?

Mr. SNOW. Well, from this memorandum, Mr. Pecora, I assume
that is true, certainly with respect to Mr. Ecker. Mr. Lee, however,
did not become a director of the Chase National Bank until some-
time in April 1928.

Mr. PECORA. Well, but the financing contract was not entered into
until May 21,1928?

Mr. SNOW. That is very true.
Mr. PECORA. At which time Mr. Lee was a member of the board

of the Chase Bank?
Mr. SNOW. That is true. But the financial set-up had been pre-

pared and the investigation made and all prior to that time, and
experts had been consulted who were considered to be authorities in
this field.

Mr. PECORA. Who were the experts who had been so consulted?
Mr. SNOW. George K. Kead & Co., Albert B. Ashforth, Charles F.

Noyes Co.
Mr. PECORA. And had an appraisal been made or been furnished

by each of those so-called " experts " ?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir. Charles F. Noyes Co., Inc., is one of the

largest real estate organizations in New York City, and on April 18,
1928, they estimated that the value upon completion, including land,
building, taxes, insurance, interest during construction, etc., would
be $25,870,000.'

George E. Eead & Co., one of the oldest real estate firms in New
York City, was consulted, and estimated on May 10, 1928, that the
cost of the completed property would be approximately $26,000,000.

Albert B. Ashforth, an independent real estate expert, estimated
on May 1, 1928, that gross earnings, after allowing for 10 percent
vacancies, should approximate $3,224,000, and after the deduction of
operating expenses and property taxes, the net earnings from opera-
tions should be $2,302,000.

That was the lowest estimate of earnings which was received, and
was the one that was used in the offering circulars.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU mean that Ashforth submitted an estimate of a
total rental income of $3,224,000, which included an allowance for
only 10 percent of vacancies?

Mr. SNOW. That is correct; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well now, at that time there had been for just » few

years prior to 1928 considerable office building construction in the
so-called " Grand Central District, the Borough of Manhattan, the
city of New York ", had there not?

Mr. SNOW. There had been, but those office buildings had been
very rapidly filled and space was being consumed at a very sub-
stantial rate.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether any of those buildings had
been rented up to 90 percent of their capacity at the time Ashforth
made this estimate ?

Mr. SNOW. I am not sure as to the exact date, Mr. Pecora, but it
is my understanding that the Graybar Building was over 90 percent
rented.

Mr. PECORA. Which building?
Mr. SNOW. The Graybar.
Mr. PECORA. The Graybar Building ?
Mr. SNOW. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are mentioning only one building now.
Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know how the rental income per square foot,

which constituted the basis of Mr. Ashforth's estimate, compared
with the rental values which were being currently obtained from
similar office structures in that locality?

Mr. SNOW. Why, I think they coincided with the rental values that
were obtained.

Senator COUZENS. YOU stated a while ago that there was difficulty
in selling those securities. How many were actually sold, all of
them, and over what period of time ?

Mr. SNOW. I can give it to you. I have it right here among my
papers.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Couzens, you mean the $16,000,000 of
mortgage bonds?

Senator COUZENS. Yes. One reason why I ask this question, I
observe from the advertisement itself that it shows the first mortgage
bonds amounted to 63% percent of the appraised value. That seems
to be a high percentage of appraised value for first mortgage bonds.

Mr. SNOW. The appraised valuation upon completion of the build-
ing was over $26,667,000. The figure that I quoted a moment ago
was the valuation given by the experts prior to its construction.

Senator COUZENS. Well, according to the advertisement that ap-
peared in the New York Times on May 23, it says 63% percent of
the appraised value.

Mr. SNOW. That is correct as of the time the financing was done.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, referring to the
Senator COUZENS (interposing). The witness is going to tell how

many were sold.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Senator COUZENS. GO ahead .and tell n^.
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Mr. SNOW. With respect to the first mortgage certificates, 332
members of the selling group subscribed for an aggregate of $15,-
577,500. That was substantially all of the first-mortgage certificates,
leaving an unsold balance of $422,500. Now, with respect to the
debentures, it was a different situation. The selling group mem-
bers subscribed for an aggregate of $1,730,500, leaving an unsold
balance of $3,769,500.

Senator COTJZENS. And who held those?
Mr. SNOW. They were held by the original bankers, namely, Chase

Securities Corporation, E. H. Rollins & Sons, and Continental Na-
tional Co.

Mr. PECORA. Was anything done about the action embodied in
Mr. Wiggin's memorandum to Mr. Freeman, which has just been
offered in evidence?

Mr. SNOW. I cannot answer that. I do not know what action was
taken subsequent to the receipt of this memorandum. I did not see
this memorandum personally until some time after June 14, 1928.

Mr. PECORA. Have you the circular that was issued, or the pros-
pectus that was issued by the banking group which took over the
5y2 million dollars par amount of debentures?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of such circular or prospectus. Will you look at it and tell
us if you can identify it as being a true and correct copy thereof?

Mr. SNOW. This copy, Mr. Pecora, was a subsequent circular.
This was dated in December 1929. It was not the original offering
circular.

Mr. PECORA. Where is the original ? Have you a copy of the orig-
inal circular?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you produce it, please ?
Mr. SNOW. Here it is.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer this in evidence and ask that

it may be made a part of the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter

will make it a part of the record.
(A prospectus for $5,500,000 of Lincoln Building 20-year 6̂ >

percent sinking fund gold debentures was marked " Committee Ex-
hibit No. 219, Dec. 5, 1933 ", and will be found at the end of the
day's proceedings.)

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Snow, these debentures were sold at par to
the public, were they not?

Mr. SNOW. That is correct; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact these debentures according to the

circular or prospectus that was issued to accompany their offering to
the public, were secured by a trust indenture under which The
Chase National Bank was named as trustee.

Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And under the terms of that trust indenture these

debentures were virtually secured by a second mortgage on the
property, were they not ?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. Was there any reason why they were not described
in the prospectus to the public as second-mortgage bonds instead of
gold debentures, sinking-fund gold debentures?

Mr. SNOW. I do not recall any reason, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think it was because if they had been char-

acterized or designated as second-mortgage bonds instead of as gold
debentures, that the public might not have subscribed so freely for
them at par ?

Mr. SNOW. On the contrary, I would think the public would have
been more likely to subscribe for a second-mortgage bond than for a
debenture.

Mr. PECORA. DO you think the public would have been likely to
subscribe for a second mortgage at 100 or par ?

Mr. SNOW. I would think so.
Mr. PECORA. Where the lien of the second mortgage was sub-

sequent to the lien of a first mortgage of $16,000,000?
Mr. SNOW. Well, certainly a debenture would be subsequent to

that lien.
Mr. PECORA. Well, the public has one idea of debentures and an-

other idea of second mortgages. Second mortgages, as you know,
are usually sold at quite a discount, aren't they?

Mr. SNOW. I am not very familiar, Mr. Pecora, with the public
attitude with respect to debentures and second mortgages, and I
frankly do not know why it was, at least at this time, that those were
not called second-mortgage bonds.

Mr. PECORA. Second-mortgage bomds would have been a more
correct designation of them, would it not?

Mr. SNOW. I am not certain about that. I know that this was
done under legal advice at the time, and there must have been some
reason why these were called debentures rather than second-mortgage
bonds.

Mr. PECORA. I am trying to find out what the reason was. I merely
suggested a reason why they were called gold debentures and not
second-mortgage bonds. In other words, in order to make them
more attractive on their face to the public, wasn't it?

Mr. SNOW. May I see if I can get the answer for you ?
Mr. PECORA. I t is rather amazing that these second-mortgage

bonds, which is what they really were, were sold to the public under
the name of gold debentures.

Mr. SNOW. Might I consult with attorneys here ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. SNOW (after consulting with attorneys). I am sorry that I

cannot answer that question completely. I do not know why it was
that these were not set forth as second-mortgage bonds. The circu-
lar, however, does clearly set forth that these were preceded by
$16,000,000 of first-mortgage certificates, and certainly the term " de-
bentures " is more conservative than the term " second mortgage."
Debentures ordinarily indicate no lien at all on specific property.

The CHAIRMAN. Under what procedure was the property sold and
bought at the sale at $4,750,000? Was that under one of these trusts
or mortgages ?

Mr. SNOW. I t was under foreclosure sale.
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The CHAIRMAN. And there was this $16,000,000 mortgage?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. I t was at a foreclosure sale.
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. And that wiped out the second mortgage entirely.
Mr. SNOW. That resulted, of course, in the second mortgage being

wiped out.
Senator COUZENS. And all the capital stock, both preferred and

common, was wiped out.
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, referring for the moment to the prospectus that

accompanied the offering of the 16-million-dollar first-mortgage
bonds to the public, under the caption " valuation " the following
statement appears:

The value of the land as represented by the cost thereof, together with the
estimated cost of the building, with carrying charges, including interest and
taxes during construction but exclusive of discounts on securities, is estimated
by Dwight P. Robinson & Co., Inc., at $25,200,000. Charles F. Noyes Co., Inc.,
representing the bankers, has estimated the value of the land and the building
when completed at $25,869,000.

Now, Dwight P. Eobinson & Co., Inc., referred to therein, is of
course a company that was a member of the originating syndicate.

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the public was not informed of that fact in this

circular, was it? I mean when it was asked to place some reliance
upon the appraisal made by Dwight P. Eobinson & Co., Inc.

Mr. SNOW. Dwight P. Robinson & Co., Inc., were referred to in
the circular as members of the syndicate which would control the
Lincoln Forty-second Street Corporation. That paragraph appears
on the inside of the circular and reads as follows:

Lincoln Forty-second Street Corporation will be controlled by a syndicate
composed of Dwight P. Robinson & Co., Inc., and John H. Carpenter and asso-
ciates. The management of the building will be under the direction of
Dwight P. Robinson & Co., Inc., and John H. Carpenter. The leasing of space
will be handled by Pease & Elliman, Inc. Dwight P. Robinson & Co., Inc., is
one of the leading engineering and construction companies in the United
States, and has had wide experience in the construction and management of
office and apartment buildings in New York City. All of the voting stock of
Dwight P. Robinson & Co., Inc., is owned by United Engineers and Construc-
tors, Inc., which company in turn is owned by United Gas Improvement Co.,
Public Service Corporation of New Jersey, and Day & Zimmermann, Inc.
United Engineers and Constructors, Inc., also owns or controls United Gas
Improvement Contracting Co., Public Service Production Co., and Day &
Zimmermann Engineering & Construction Co., Inc.

Mr. PECORA. Well, there is nothing in that statement that indicates
that Dwight P. Robinson & Co., Inc., were members of the originat-
ing syndicate that conceived this project and furnished some of the
equity money, or $3,150,000.

Mr. SNOW. There was no direct reference to equity money, but
certainly there was the inference that they were largely interested
in the building.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will now stand adjourned until
10.30 o'clock tomorrow morning.

(Thereupon, at 4 p.m., Tuesday, Dec. 5, 1933, the subcommittee
adjourned to meet at 10.30 o'clock the following morning.)
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 213, DECEMBER 5, 1933

DECEMBER 7, 1927.

MEMORANDUM RE PROPOSED R.C.A. OFFICE BUILDING

Southerly side of 42nd Street, between Madison and Park Avenue; having
a frontage of 181' 6" on 42nd Street and 179' 6" on 41st Street, by 200' on the
westerly and easterly line; approximately 40,000 sq. ft. On this plot it is
proposed to erect a modern office building of probably 60 stories, 30 stories of
which will probably be in the form of a tower. It is proposed that this tower
will be architecturally and structurally superior to any building tower in
upper New York, but will be so designed as to be commercially profitable from
an operating standpoint, its base being 10,000 square feet.

The building with its central location and with the surrounding shops,
department stores, banking institutions, hotels, railroad terminals, enjoys every
transportation facility, giving it a permanence and advertising value which
will attract leading corporations and other desirable class of tenants, such as
engineering concerns, architects, insurance companies, legal firms, etc., who
have been moving north during the last ten years, precluding the possibility of
suspended income such as might be possible in a structure not so desirably
located or having a highly specialized class of tenancy, such as 5th Avenue
and most downtown office buildings.

The ground floor will be devoted to shops. Available for that purpose after
allowing for entrance of 25 feet on 42nd and 41st Streets, there is remaining
frontage of 156 feet on 42nd Street and 155 feet on 41st Street, and it is felt
that the earnings anticipated are conservative.

The 41st Street stores frontage should produce the rental expected, it being
the entrance and access to the numerous activities housed within the proposed
structure.

While the 23'9" Madison Avenue frontage will be used for entrance purposes,
not all of this space is lost as to revenue, as it will be possible to have shops
on both sides of the corridor leading from Madison Avenue.

It is proposed that the level below the ground floor will have several parallel
arcades for the location of restaurants, cafeterias, barber shops, telegraph
offices, telephone booths, cigar stands, newspaper stands, theatre ticket offices,
drug stores, candy shops, steamship ticket companies, cable companies, tourist
agencies, and similar concessions and corporations that require central and
accessible locations for contact with their customers.

One not familiar with the location and its advantages might question the
rentals expected for ground floor space. The answer is that tenants are paying
that and in excess of that for locations in the immediate vicinity. For example,
directly across the street Childs Restaurant is located on the ground floor of the
Liggett Building. It has 25-foot frontage on 42nd Street running through to
43rd Street and is rented on a 10-percent basis of the gros< income. In rhis
<*pace it is reported that an annual business was done last year of $900,000. the
landlord receiving $90,000, or $3,600 per front foot, for the 25 feet facing 42nd
Street. Rentals will increase with the increased patronge of the restaurant.

Another example is the ground floor directly opposite the building, 51 E. 42nd
Street, leased at in excess of $20 per square foot ten years ago, which space, if
now available, would readily command $40 per square foot.

The ability to obtain rentals anticipated in this estimate cannot be compared
with the obtainable rentals for like businesses in lower Manhattan. Obtainable
ground floor rent is based upon the tenants' ability to earn; in so-called lower
Manhattan this ability to earn is probably confined to the hours between 9 a.m.
and 5 p.m.. 300 days in the year, and it might be termed a " quiet village " for
twenty-four hours per day for at least 65 days in the year. This location, if
any in New York, is alive twenty-four hours daily, 365 days yearly.

The second and third floors, or banking space, of which there are 29,166 square
feet, should bring the rentals anticipated, $16.00 per square foot. This is based
on obtainable rate for like space, although the nearest example of second floor
banking space as used by the Bank of Manhattan in the Prudence Building at
43rd Street and Madison Avenue, not as favorably located, is rented, I under-
stand, at a rate of $63,000 for less than 4,000 feet.

It is felt that the earning power of the ground floor and lower level space
and upper floor space in this building is more properly balanced than in any
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other building in the zone. On 5th Avenue, for example, it is the understand-
ing that the landlord is compelled to derive in excess of 50 percent of his income
from ground and 2nd floor tenants to carry the project. In this case, the pro-
posed building has all the advantages of 5th Avenue ground floor shops and at
the same time is located in a block where high class office space is in constant
demand. The adjoining Heckscher Building, we are informed, averages $4.70
above the 2nd floor, the Vanderbilt Avenue Building across the street, $4.52.

I believe in this particular building that before the completion a substantial
portion of the tipper floor space will be leased. I wish to point out that during
the years 1922-25 the most intensive office building activity ever projected in
the Grand Central Zone was actively under way.

There were being erected at that time the following: Marl in-Rock well, Heck-
scher Tower, National City Bank Building, Liggett, Pershing Square, Canadian
Pacific, N.E. Corner 46th St. and Madison Avenue, Park-Lexington, Postum
Borden, 51 E. 42nd St., 11 B. 45th Street Buildings and 13 floors added to the
N.Y. Central Express offices and the American Bond & Mortgage Building.

During the period 1922-25 approximately 4 million square feet of not rent-
able space were added to this zone. Nevertheless, a large part of this space
was contracted for during construction and within a year after completion,
these buildings were substantially filled.

At the present time the average vacancies in these buildings are less than
2 percent. Since that time a number of other office buildings have been erected
on Fifth, Madison, and Lexington Avenues, all of which found ready occupancy.
Prediction was made at the time that the space would be a drug on the market
and entail losses to the builders and investors. As a matter of fact, in every
instance, the builders and owners have realized a profit if they have sold.

As to the tower portion of the building: While many towers are erected
for their advertising value and are correspondingly inadequate from an income
point of view, the tower space in this building, due to the size of its base is of
commercial proportions and will yield even a higher profit return per square
foot than the lower part of the structure.

If the ability to readily rent the additional upper floor space is questioned,
it might be mentioned that at the present time there are only two structures
in the course of construction in the Grand Central Zone; one of them the N. Y.
Central Building, and the other the Chanin at 42nd Street and Lexington Ave-
nue. In reference to the former, the New York Central Building, all the ground
floor and arcade space is taken up for traffic purposes and will therefore not
compete as to ground floor space. With respect to the Chanin Building, it will
not compete with this building because it is of a loft-structure type, and both
will be completed within a year prior to this contemplated structure.

'* In view of the fact that the 4 million square feet added in the three years
between 1922 and 1925 were completely absorbed in the period between the time
of completion and present date and established a new high rental value for
upper floor office space, it is reasonable to assume that this structure, finished
a year after the 800,000 feet now in course of construction will have been
completed and absorbed, will have no difficulty in finding occupants.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 216, DECEMBER 5, 1938

LINCOLN FORTY-SECOND STREET CORPORATION, FINANCING AGREEMENT, DATED, MAY 21,
1928, BETWEEN JOHN H. CARPENTER AND LOUIS H. BEAN AS SYNDICATE MANA-
GERS, AND CHASE SECURITIES CORPORATION, E. H. ROLLINS & SONS, CONTINENTAL
NATIONAL COMPANY

MAY 21, 1928.
CHASE SECURITIES CORPORATION,
E. H. ROLLINS & SONS,
CONTINENTAL NATIONAL COMPANY,

New York City.
DEAR SIRS : As Managers of the Syndicate formed under Syndicate Agreement

dated May 17, 1928, (hereinafter called the Syndicate), we write to confirm
the agreement between such Syndicate and yourselves as to your participation
as Bankers in financing the purchase of the real property in the City of New
York hereinafter mentioned and the erection of a large oflice building thereon
as follows:
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1. The Syndicate has been duly formed under the above-mentioned Syndicate
Agreement, a copy of which has been delivered to you. by subscriptions for the
full amount of the Syndicate by participants, a list of whom has also been
delivered to you. As you are interested in the continuing ability of the Syndi-
cate to perform its obligators as hereinafter set forth, it is understood that the
Syndicate Agreement will not be modified without your approval and that no
releases or substitutions of participants therein will be made or consented to
without your approval.

2. The Syndicate has a contract right by assignment to purchase the real
property now or formerly occupied by the Lincoln Safe Deposit Company, the
Athens Hotel Company and the Estate of Joanna C. Riker, on the south side of
42nd Street and north side of 41st Street and the east side of Madison Avenue,
in the City of New York, at a cost of not exceeding $11,600,000, of which
$1,600,000 is payable to the vendor by the delivery of the 6% Purchase Money
Notes hereinafter referred to. The Syndicate plans to complete the purchase of
said real property and to erect thereon an office building, estimated to cost,
including interest and taxes during construction but exclusive of cost of financ-
ing, approximately $13,600,000.

3. A corporation to be known as the Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corporation
(hereinafter called the Company) has been organized under the laws of the
State of New York, with the powers and with the authorized shares of preferred
and common stock as set forth in the copy of the Certificate of Incorporation
delivered herewith as Exhibit 1 and made a part hereof.

4. The Company will acquire, on June 1, 1928, a good and marketable title
to said real estate, free annd clear of all liens and encumbrances (except such
minor restrictions as you may approve and the mortgages hereinafter men-
tioned), and will thereafter erect on said site a 52-story oflice building, to be
known as the Lincoln Building, with approximately 915,000 square feet of
rental area, under the supervision of J. E. R. Carpenter, as architect, who
will have associated with him E. J. Willingdale, Kenneth B. Norton and
William Harmon Beers. The building is to be constructed by Dwight P. Rob-
inson & Company, Inc., and it is understood that Messrs. Warren & Wetmore,
as supervising architects, will represent you as Bankers. The estimated time
for the completion of the building is eighteen months, and it is agreed that the
same will be completed in any event not later than June 1, 1930.

5. The Company, by appropriate action of its Board of Directors and stock-
holders will be authorized to issue:

600,000 shares of its Common Stock, without nominal or par value.
35,000 shares! of its Preferred Stock of the par value of $100 each, entitled

to the rights, preferences and privileges set forth in the charter delivered
herewith as Exhibit 1.

$16,000,000 principal amount of First Mortgage 5%% Sinking Fund Loan,
to be secured by and to be represented by certificates issued under a closed
first mortgage to The Chase National Bank of the City of New York a?
Trustee in the form of the proposed mortgage delivered herewith as Exhibit 2
and made a part hereof, with such changes therein as you may approve.

$5,500,000 principal amount of 20-Year 6%% Sinking Fund Debentures issued
under and secured by an Indenture of Trust to The Chase National Bank
of the City of New York as Trustee, in the form of the proposed Indenture of
Trust delivered herewith as Exhibit 3 and made a part hereof, with such
changes therein as you may approve.

$1,600,000 principal amount of 6% Purchase Money Notes, to be issued under
and secured by the above-named Indenture of Trust securing the above-men-
tioned Debentures delivered herewith as Exhibit 3, but by a lien subordinate
in> all respects to the lien securing said Debentures, as provided in said Inden-
ture of Trust.

6. The title to said real property, when acquired by the Company, will be
insured as a good and marketable title, free from all liens and encumbrances,
(except as to such minor restrictions and exceptions as you may approve) by
a policy or policies of title insurance issued by Lawyers Title and Guaranty
Company to the aggregate amount of not less than $21,500,000, such policies
to be made out in favor of and to be delivered to the Trustee under the above-
mentioned First Mortgage securing the First Mortgage 5%% Sinking Fund Loan
of the Company and to the Trustee under the Indenture of Trust securing the
above-mentioned 20-Year 6%% Sinking Fund Debentures.

7. The Syndicate will furnish the bond of Dwight P. Robinson & Company,
Inc., in favor of the Trustee under the mortgage securing the above-mentioned
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First Mortgage 5*&% Sinking Fund Loan, in the amount of $16,000,000,
guaranteeing the completion of the proposed new office building in sub-
stantial accordance with the plans and specifications, heretofore delivered to
you and appropriately identified, by not later than June 1, 1930, in the form
of the proposed completion bond delivered herewith as Exhibit 4 and made a
part hereof, and also a similar completion bond in the amount of $5,300,000 in
favor of the Trustee under the Indenture of Trust securing the above-mentioned
20-Year 6%% Sinking Fund Debentures, in the form of the proposed comple-
tion bond delivered herewith as Exhibit 5 and made a part hereof, with such
changes in each of such bonds as you may approve.

8. The Syndicate will furnish the written guarantee of Dwight P. Robinson
& Company, Inc., in favor of the Trustee under the Indenture of Trust secur-
ing the above-mentioned 20-Year 6%% Sinking Fund Debentures and the
holders thereof, guaranteeing the payment when due of the interest on such
Debentures becoming due and payable at any time during the period from the
date of such Debentures to the expiration of three years after the completion
of the new buildings, the form delivered herewith as Exhibit 6 and made
a part hereof, with such changes therein as you may approve.

9. The Company will execute and deliver to The Chase National Bank of the
City of New York, as Depositary, a Deposit Agreement in the form of the
proposed agreement delivered herewith as Exhibit 7 and made a part hereof,
with such changes therein as you may approve, and will, when received, pay
over to said depositary an amount equal to the entire proceeds received by
the Company from the sale of its First Mortgage 5%% Sinking Fund Loan
and an amount equal to the entire proceeds received by the Company from
the sale of its 20-Year 6y2% Sinking Fund Debentures; the amounts so paid
to such Depositary to be received, held and disposed of in accordance with
the provisions of said agreement.

10. The Syndicate is to enter into an agreement with the Company in form
and substance satisfactory to you, whereby said Syndicate

(a) Transfers to the Company its contract right for the purchase of said
real property for the total consideration of $11,600,000, of which $1,600,000 is
to be payable by the execution and delivery of the above-mentioned 6%
Purchase Money Notes:

(b) Transfers to the Company all rights under this Financing Agreement;
and

(c) Agrees to pay to the Company in installments from time to time as re-
quired under the provisions of the escrow agreement provided for under
paragraph 11 hereof the aggregate amount of $3,150,000; in consideration of
which the Syndicate is to be entitled to receive under such contract

(1) 600,000 shares of the Common Stock, without par value, of the Com-
pany, issuable for the consideration mentioned in the preceding subparagraphs
(a), (b) and (c) and deliverable upon the transfer to the Company of the
contract rights referred to in such subparagraphs (a) and (b) above; and

(2) 35,000 shares of the Preferred Stock of the Company issueable for the
consideration mentioned in the preceding subparagraphs (a), (b) and (c)
and deliverable by the Depositary under the escrow agreement below men-
tioned from time to time in proportion as the Syndicate shall pay installments
of the above-mentioned aggregate sum of $3,150,000, in accordance with the
provisions of the escrow agreement provided for under paragraph 11 hereof.

11. The Syndicate and the Company will execute and deliver to Manufacturers
Trust Company, as Depositary, an escrow agreement in the form of the pro-
posed agreement delivered herewith as Exhibit 8 and made a part hereof, with
such changes therein as you may approve, under which 435,000 shares of the
Company's Common Stock without par value, deliverable to the Syndicate as
above provided, and all of the 35,000 shares of the Company's Preferred Stock,
deliverable to the Syndicate as above provided, are to be deposited in escrow,
subject to release pro rata, in accordance with the terms and provisions of such
escrow agreement, as the Syndicate makes payment to the Company of instal-
ments of the cash payment of $3,150,000 provided to be made in paragraph 10
hereof.

12. The Company will supply to you and/or your associates letters signed by
its President, correctly describing the proposed First Mortgage 5%% Sinking
Fund Gold Loan and the certificates for interests therein and the proposed
issue of 20-Year 6%% Sinking Fund Gold Debentures, and also setting forth
the pertinent data in reference to the ral proprty to be acquird by the Company
and the office building to be erected thereon, and the income therefrom, for
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the purpose of incorporation in circulars descriptive of said issues for distri-
bution purposes. The form of such letters and the summaries thereof, also to
be supplied by the Company, are to be substantially in the forms to be delivered
herewith as Exhibit 9 and made a part hereof.

13. The Company will furnish such information, statements and certificates,
and execute such consents and other documents as may be required or convenient
in connection with compliance with the so-called Blue Sky Laws of any state
in which any certificates in the First Mortgage 5%% Sinking Fund Gold Loan
or any of the 20-Year 6%% Sinking Fund Gold Debentures to be purchased by
you, as hereinafter provided, are to be distributed by you or your associates.

14. The Company will, if requested by you, make application at its own
expense for the listing of the certificates representing interests in the First
Mortgage 5Y2% Sinking Fund Gold Loan and/or the 20-Year 6%% Sinking
Fund Gold Debentures of the Company, to be purchased by you as hereinafter
provided, on the Boston and/or New York Stock Exchange, as you may request.

15. All legal details in connection with the formation of the Company, the
form, execution and delivery of the mortgages, trust indentures, completion
bonds, guaranty, deposit agreement, escrow agreement, title policies and ail
other documents required in connection with any of the matters herein pro-
vided for, and all other legal details shall be subject to the approval of yom-
counsel, whose reasonable compensation and expenses the Syndicate will cause
to be paid by the Company.

16. The Syndicate agrees to do or cause to be done all of the things herein
provided for by not later than June 1. 1928, and on said date to cause the
Company to execute and deliver to you or on your order

(a) $16,000,000 in principal amount of said First Mortgage 5%% Sinking
Fund Gold Loan, represented by certificates of participation provided to be
issued under the indenture of mortgage securing said loan, upon receipt by
the Company of an amount equal to 96% of the principal amount of such loan
and accrued interest; and

(b) $5,500,000 principal amount of its 20-Year 6*4% Sinking Fund Gold
Debentures, upon receipt by the Company of an amount equal to 94% of the
principal amount of such Debentures and accrued interest.

All of such certificates and debentures are to be deliverable in temporary
form, in such denominations as you may require, against payment therefor at
the rates aforesaid, at the office of Chase Securities Corporation, 61 Broadway,
New York City, or, if you approve, at the Branch of The Chase National Bank
of the City of New York, located at Madison Avenue and 41st Street, New York
City. You agree upon performance of all of the matters required hereunder
to be done and performed by the Syndicate and/or the Company, and upon
approval of all legal details by your counsel, to purchase or to cause a group
or syndicate formed by you to purchase all of the certificates and debentures
above mentioned and to make payment therefor at the prices aforesaid on June
J, 1928, as above provided. In case for any reason any of the matters required
to be performed by the Syndicate or the Company cannot be completed to your
satisfaction by June 1, 1928, as herein contemplated, you shall have the right,
in addition to any other remedies you may have, to an extension of the delivery
date of such certificates and debentures, for such period or periods as you
may approve. In case as a result of any such extension it may become neces-
sary, for you or any group or syndicate formed by you to deliver interim
receipts against sales on a when-issued basis of such certificates or debentures,
you or any such group or syndicate shall have the right so to do, and in such
event the Company agrees to reimburse you or such group or syndicate for all
expenses incurred by you, including any loss of interest in connection with the
preparation, execution, issuance and redemption of such interim receipts. It
is also understood that all expense incident to the preparation, printing, execu-
tion, delivery, recordingi or filing of any of the mortgages, indentures of trust,
bonds, certificates, guarantees, and all other agreements and documents herein
contemplated, shall be for the account of the Company, and any portions of
any such expenses which may be met by you in the first instance are to be
reimbursed to you by the Company.

17. In consideration of your agreeing to purchase or cause the group or
syndicate formed by you for such purpose to purchase all of the certificates of
interest in the First Mortgage 5%% S'nking Fund Gold Loan and all of the
20-Year 6%% Sinking Fund Gold Debentures of the Company, as provided i«
paragraph 16 hereof, and in consideration of the consummation of such pur-
chase, the Syndicate agrees to transfer and assign to you or to your nominee
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or nominees and/or to those who may purchase the debentures from you, as
you may designate, 165,000 shares of the Company's Common Stock, without
par value, being part of the entire issue of said stock to be received by the
Syndicate, as provided in paragraph 10 hereof, such assignment and transfer to
be made by the Syndicate without expense to you or the payment by you of
any additional consideration.

18. The Syndicate agrees that in case the new building as now planned
shall be fully completed and paid for without utilizing all of the $3,150,000
required to be paid by the Syndicate to the Company, as provided in para-
graph 9 hereof, the balance of said fund shall nevertheless be paid in to the
Company. For a period of at least five years after June 1, 1928, no part of
said fund shall be used directly or indirectly, without your consent first given
in writing, for the purchase or retirement of any of the shares of the pre-
ferred or common stock of the Company or for the payment of any of the
principal of the Purchase Money Notes of the Company then outstanding,
nor shall the Company reduce its capital stock during said period, and at
least 50% of said balance of such fund shall be used, unless otherwise con-
sented to by you, to reducing within said period the amount of the First
Mortgage Loan or the Debenture Bonds of the Company. The Syndicate
agrees to cause the Company, if requested by you, to execute such supple-
mental agreement or instrument as you may deem necessary to give effect to
this provision.

19. This agreement, or any portion thereof, may be assigned by the Syndicate
to the Company, and thereupon all of the provisions hereof, or such thereof as
may be so assigned, shall inure to the benefit of und be binding upon the Com-
pany ; but no such assignment shall relieve the Syndicate of any of the obliga-
tions, assumed by it hereunder.

If the foregoing is in accordance with your understanding of the agreement
arrived at between us, will you! please execute the acceptance at the foot of a
duplicate of this letter enclosed herewith for the purpose, which together with
this letter will constitute the agreement between us in respect of the matters
herein provided for.

Very truly yours,
(Signed) JOHN N. CARPENTER,
(Signed) Loui. H. BEAN,

Syndicate Managers.
The foregoing is hereby approved and accepted:

CHASE SECURITIES CORPORATION,
By (signed) MURRAY W. DODGE, V. President.

E. H. ROLLINS & SONS,
By (signed) EDW. S. ARNOLD, V.P.

CONTINENTAL NATIONAL COMPANY,
By (signed) RAY O. JUNOD, V.P.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 217, DECEMBER 5, 1933

NEW ISSUE, $16,000,000 LINCOLN BUILDING—LINCOLN FORTY-SECOND STREET COR-
PORATION—FIRST MORTGAGE 5%% SINKING FUND GOLD LOAN (CLOSED MORTGAGE)
TO BE DATED JUNE 1, 1928; TO MATURE JUNE 1, 1953

Semiannual interest payable June 1 and December 1 and principal also
payable at the principal office of the Trustee. Participation certificates in
coupon form issued by the Trustee' in interchangeable denominations of $1,000
and $500, registerable as to principal. Redeemable at the option of the Cor-
poration, as a whole or in part, on any interest date on thirty days' pub-
lished notice at 103 prior to June 1. 3938, at 104 on June 1, 1938 and there-
after until June 1, 1943, at 103 on June 1, 1943 and thereafter until June 1,
1948, and at 102 on June 1, 1948 and thereafter until maturity, plus accrued
interest in each case. Interest payable without deduction for normal Federal
income tax not in excess of 2%. The Corporation will agree to refund per-
sonal property taxes in Pennsylvania and Connecticut up to 4 mills, in Mary-
land up to 4y2 mills, in Michigan, California and District of Columbia up to 5
mills, and the Massachusetts income tax on interest not exceeding 6% per
annum, upon application as provided in the Mortgage.
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THE CHASE NATIONAL BANK OF THE CITY OF NEW YORK, TRUSTEE

These certificates, upon completion of the building, will, in the opinion of
counsel, be legal for the investment of trust funds under the laws of the
State of New York.

Mr. John H. Carpenter, President of the Corporation, has summarized in
part his accompanying letter as follows:

Construction and Location: Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corporation, in-
corporated under the laws of the State of New York, will own in fee simple
one of the largest office building sites in the City of New York, located on
the south side of 42nd Street between Madison and Park Avenues, directly
facing Vanderbilt Avenue and diagonally across from the Grand Central
Terminal. This site has an area of 42,051 sq. ft. with frontage of 181.5 feet on
42nd Street, 179.75 feet on 41st Street, and 49.75 feet on Madison Avenue.

Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corporation will erect on the site a fifty-two
story office building of most modern fireproof construction, to be known as the
Lincoln Building, which will tower approximately 640 feet above the 42nd
Street level and be one of the tallest and most imposing structures in the*
city. The building will contain approximately 915,000 sq. ft. of rentable area,
and is designed to be one of the finest office buildings in the country. It will
be located in the Center of the rapidly developing 42nd Street zone in the
heart of the uptown business and banking district, with proposed under-
ground connections with the subway and Grand Central Terminal, thus avoid-
ing the necessity of crossing 42nd Street at one of the most congested points
in the city. It is officially reported that for the year 1927 the passenger traffic
of the New York Central and the New York, New Haven & Hartford Rail-
roads in and out of the Grand Central Terminal exceeded 43,900,000 passengers.
The demand for high grade office building space and for shops and stores in
this very accessible location has been definitely established. The building wilL
be constructed by Dwight P. Robinson & Company, Inc.

Valuation: The value of the land, as represented by the cost thereof, to-
gether with the estimated cost of the building, with carrying charges, in-
cluding interest and taxes during construction but exclusive of discounts on
securities, is estimated by Dwight P. Robinson & Company, Inc., at $25,200,000,
so that this $16,000,000 First Mortgage 5%% Sinking Fund Gold Loan will be-
equivalent to less than 63%% of this cost. Charles F. Noyes Company, Inc.,
representing the Bankers, has estimated the value of the land and the building
when completed at $25,869,000.

Security: This Loan will .be secured, in the opinion of counsel, by a first
closed lien on the land and building. The Trustee will issue its certificates
representing shares or parts in the Loan and in the Mortgage securing the
Loan. On or prior to the execution of the Mortgage, Dwight P. Robinson &
Company, Inc., will deliver to the Trustee its guaranty of the completion of
the building in accordance with architect's plans and specifications. This
Loan will be followed by $5,500,000 Twenty-Year 6%% Sinking Fund Gold
Debentures due 1948, $1,600,000 6% Purchase Money Notes (with Sinking
Fund) due 1935, $3,500,000 7% Preferred Stock, and 600,000 shares of no par
value Common Stock.

Earnings: Separate estimates of the earnings of the completed building-
have been made by Dwight P. Robinson & Company, Inc., Pease & Elliman,
Inc., and Albert B. Ashforth, Inc. An average of all three estimates shows,
after allowing for 10% vacancies and property taxes, net revenue available
for interest and depreciation of $2,440,027, or over 2.7 times the annual interest
requirements of $880,000 of this Loan. The lowest estimate is that of Albert
B. Ashforth, Inc., representing the Bankers, and shows, after allowing for
10% vacancies and property taxes, net revenue available for interest and
depreciation of $2,302,500, or over 2.6 times the annual interest requirements
of this Loan.

Sinking fund: The Mortgage will provide for a cumulative sinking fund,
commencing June 1, 1933, which is calculated to retire more than $5,200,000
principal amount of Certificates of this issue by maturity.

These Certificates have been listed on the Boston Stock Exchange.
These Certificates are offered when, as and if issued and received by us

and subject to approval of counsel, Messrs. Rushmore, Bisbee & Stern, for
the Bankers, and Messrs. Stoddard & Mark, for the Corporation. It is ex-
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pected that temporary Certificates will be ready for delivery on or about June
5, 1928.

Price 100 and accrued interest, to yield 5.50%.
(This information, while not guaranteed, has been taken from sources whieit

•we believe to be reliable.)

LINCOLN FORTY-SECOND STREET CORPORATION.
Neic York City. May 22. 1028.

CONTINENTAL NATIONAL COMPANY.
CHASE SECURITIES CORPORATION,
E. H. ROLLINS & SONS,
HARRIS, FORBES & COMPANY,

DEAR SIRS: Referring to the $16,000,000 Lincoln Forty-Second Street Cor-
poration First Mortgage 5%% Sinking Fund Gold Loan, to be dated June 1,
1928, and to mature June 1, 1953, I am pleased to submit the following
information:

CONSTRUCTION AND LOCATION

Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corporation, incorporated under the laws of
the State of New York, will own in fee simple one of the largest office building
sites in the City of New York, located on the south side of 42nd Street between
Madison and Park Avenues, directly facing Vanderbilt Avenue and diagonally
across from the Grand Central Terminal. This site has an area of 42.051
sq. ft. with frontage of 181.5 feet on 42nd Street, 179.75 feet on 41st Street,
and 49.75 feet on Madison Avenue.

Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corporation will erect on the site a fifty-two
story office building of most modern fire proof construction, to be known as
the Lincoln Building, which will tower approximately 640 feet above the
42nd Street level and be one of the tallest and most imposing structures in
the city. The building will contain approximately 915,000 sq. ft. of rentable
area, served by 27 high-speed passenger elevators, and is designed to be one
of the finest office buildings in the country. It will be located in the center
of the rapidly developing 42nd Street zone in the heart of the uptown business
and banking district, with proposed underground connections with the subway
and Grand Central Terminal, thus avoiding the necessity of crossing 42nd
Street at one of the most congested points in the city. It is officially reported
that for the year 1927 the passenger traffic of the New York Central and the
New York, New Haven & Hartford Railroads in and out of the Grand Central
Terminal exceeded 43,900,000 passengers. Arcades will extend through the
building from 42nd Street to 41st Street and to Madison Avenue, and thus
the entire ground floor of the building will be available for stores and shops,
which can be reached easily from the three streets. The demand for high
grade office building space and for shops and stores in this very accessible
location has been definitely established.

The architect of the building is J. E. R. Carpenter, who has associated with
him E. J. Willingale, Kenneth B. Norton, and William Harmon Beers. The
building will be constructed by Dwight P. Robinson & Company, Inc. Messrs.
Warren & Wetmore have been approved by the Bankers as supervising archi-
tects. It is estimated that about eighteen months will be required for con-
struction. At the request of the supervising architects the plans and specifica-
tions of the building have been reviewed by the National Association of Building
Owners and Managers.

CAPITALIZATION

Upon completion of the proposed financing the outstanding capitalization of
the Corporation will be as follows:
First Mortgage 5%% Sinking Fund Gold Loan, due 1953 (this

issue) $16, 000,000
Twenty-Year 6V2% Sinking Fund Gold Debentures, due 1948 $5, 500,000
6% Purchase Money Notes (with Sinking Fund), due 1935 * $1,600,000
7% Preferred Stock (Par Value $100) Cumulative from June 1,

1931 $3, 500,000
Common Stock (no par value) shares— 600,000

* Purchase money notes subordinated to rights of Twenty-Year 6% % Sinking Fund
Gold Debentures in land and building.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 4075

VALUATION

The value of the land, as represented by the cost thereof, together with the
estimated cost of the building, with carrying charges, including interest and
taxes during construction but exclusive of discounts on securities, is estimated
by Dwight P. Robinson & Company, Inc., at $25,200,000. so that this $16,000,000
First Mortgage 5%% Sinking Fund Gold Loan will be equivalent to less than
63%% of this cost. Charles F. Noyes Company, Inc., representing the Bankers,
has estimated the value of the land and the building when completed at
$25,869,000. On the above basis the land and building, when completed, will
have a valuation of over 150% of the Loan, and the certificates described below,
in the opinion of counsel, will thereupon be legal for the investment of Trust
Funds under the laws of the State of New York. The location of this property
reduces to a minimum the risk of depreciation in the value of land over the
life of the Mortgage. The sinking fund on the Loan is designed to reduce the
amount of the Loan at maturity below the present value of the land alone.

SECURITY

This Loan will be secured, in the opinion of counsel, by a first closed lien
on the land and building. The Trustee will issue its Certificates representing
shares or parts in the Loan and in the Mortgage securing the Loon. Each
Certificate will bear an endorsement by the mortgagor Corporation uncondi-
tionally guaranteeing to the Certificate holder prompt payment of principal and
interest thereon. On or prior to the execution of the Mortgage, Dwight P.
Robinson & Company, Inc., will deliver to the Trustee its guaranty of the
completion of the building in accordance with architect's plans and specifica-
tions. The proceeds of the Certificates will be lodged with The Chase National
Bank of the City of New York as Depositary and will be paid out during the
course of construction only upon certificate of Messrs. Warren & Wetmore,
supervising architects. Lawyers Title and Guaranty Company will issue its
policy insuring that the Mortgage is a valid first lien on the property.

EARNINGS

Separate estimates of the earnings of the completed building have been made
by Dwight P. Robinson & Company, Inc., Pease & Elliman, Inc., and Albert B.
Ashforth, Inc. An average of all three estimates, shows, after allowing for
10% vacancies and property taxes, net revenue available for interest and
depreciation of $2,440,027, or over 2.7 times the annual interest requirements
of $880,000 of this Loan. The lowest estimate is that of Albert B. Ashforth.
Inc., representing the Bankers, and shows, after allowing for 10% vacancies
and property taxes, net revenue available for interest and depreciation of
$2,302,500, or over 2.6 times the annual interest requirements of this Loan.

SINKING FUND

The Mortgage will provide rhat, commencing June 1, 1933, the Corporation
will pay to the Trustee as a cumulative sinking fund, $160,000 in each year in
equal semi-annual instalments, the monies to be applied by the Trustee to the
purchase of Certificates at or below the redemption price prevailing at the
next succeeding interest payment date, or, if not so purchasable, to the redemp-
tion by lot at such redemption price on such interest payment date. All Cer-
tificates so purchased or redeemed are to be kept alive by the Trustee and
the interest in respect thereof is to be added to the sinking fund. It is cal-
culated that this sinking fund will retire more than $5,200,000 principal amount
of Certificates of this issue by maturity.

OWNERSHIP AND MANAGEMENT

Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corporation will be controlled by a syndicate
composed of Dwight P. Robinson & Company, Inc., and John H. Carpenter and
associates. The management of the building will be under the direction of
Dwight P. Robinson & Company, Inc., and John H. Carpenter. The leasing of
space will be handled by Pease & Elliman, Inc. Dwight P. Robinson & Com-
pany, Inc., is one of the leading engineering and construction companies in the
United States, and has had wide experience in the construction and manage-
ment of office and apartment buildings in New York City. All of the voting
stoek of Dwight P. Robinson & Company, Inc., is owned by United Engineers
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 219, DECEMBER 5, 1933

INEW ISSUE, $5,500,000 UNCOLN BUILDING LINCOLN FORTY-SECOND STREET CORPORA-
TION—TWENTY-YEAR G$% SINKING FUND GOLD DEBENTURES TO BE DATED JUNE

1, 1023 ; TO MATURE JUNEI 1, 1948

Semi-annual interest payable June 1 and December 1. Principal and interest
payable at the principal office of The Chase National Bank of the City of
New York, Trustee. Coupon debentures in interchangeable denominations of
$1,000 and $500, registerable as to principal. Redeemable at the option of the
Corporation, as a whole or in part, on any interest date on thirty days' published
notice at 101 and accrued interest on December 1, 1928, the premium increasing
% of 1% for each year or fraction thereof thereafter elapsed to and including
December 1, 1937, at which time the premium will have reached a maximum of
105%; thereafter the premium decreasing % of 1% for each year or fraction
thereof thereafter elapsed until maturity. Interest payable without deduction
for normal Federal income tax not in excess of 2%. The Corporation will
agree to refund personal property taxes in Pennsylvania and Connecticut up
to 4 mills, in Maryland up to 4'% mills, in Michigan, California and District
of Columbia up to 5 mills, and the Massachusetts income tax on interest not
•exceeding 6% per annum, upon application as provided in the Trust Indenture.

THE CHASE NATIONAL BANK OF THE CITY OF NEW YORK, TRUSTEE

Common Stock Privilege: Under arrangements with The Chase National
Bank as Depositary, 55,000 shares of the fully paid no par value common stock
of the Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corporation will be delivered to such
Depositary, against which it will issue to the holders of these Debentures, on
the exchange of the temporary Debentures for the definitive Debentures, on or
after June 1, 1929, its Stock Warrants, in bearer form, on the basis of one
such share for each $100 principal amount of Debentures. Such warrants will
entitle the holders upon surrender thereof on or after June 3, 1930, withour
additional payment, to receive stock certificates for the number of shares repre-
sented by the respective stock warrants. The Debentures to be delivered on
this offering will carry with them this common stock privilege.

Mr. John H. Carpenter, President of the Corporation, has summarized in
part his accompanying letter as follows:

Construction and Location: Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corporation, incor-
porated under the laws of the State of New York, will own in fee simple one
of the largest office building sites in the City of New York, located on the
south side of 42nd Street between Madison and Park Avenues, directly facing
Vanderbilt Avenue and diagonally across from the Grand Central Terminal.
This site has an area of 42,051 sq. ft. with frontage of 181.5 feet on 42nd Street,
179.75 feet on 41st Street and 49.75 feet on Madison Avenue.

Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corporation will erect on, the site a fifty-two
story office building of most modern fireproof construction, to be known as
the Lincoln Building, which will tower approximately 640 feet above the 42nd
Street level and be one of the tallest and most imposing structures in the city.
The building will contain approximately 915,000 sq. ft. of rentable area, and
is designed to be one of the finest office buildings in the country. It will be
located in the center of the rapidly developing 42nd Street zone in the heart
of the uptown business and banking district, with proposed underground con-
nections with the subway and Grand Central Terminal, thus avoiding the
necessity of crossing 42nd Street at one of the most congested points in the city.
It is officially reported that for the year 1927 the passenger traffic of the New
York Central and the New York, New Haven & Hartford Railroads in and out
of the Grand Central Terminal exceeded 43,900,000 passengers. The demand
for high grade office building space and for shops and stores in this very
accessible location has been definitely established. The building will be con-
structed by Dwight P. Robinson & Company, Inc.

Valuation: These 6^% Debentures, to be issued under and secured by a
Trust Indenture with The Chase National Bank of the City of New York,
as Trustee, will be a direct obligation of Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corpora-
tion, subject only to the $16,000,000 First Mortgage 5%% Sinking Fund Gold
Loan due 1953, and will be followed by $1,600,000 6% Purchase Money Notes
(with sinking fund) due 1935, $3,500,000 7% Preferred Stock and 600,000 shares
of no par value Common Stock. On or prior to the execution of the Trust

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



4078 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Indenture, Dwight P. Robinson & Company, Inc., will deliver to the Trustee
its guaranty of the payment of the interest on these 6^% Debentures for a
period from June 1, 1928, to the expiration of three years after the completion
of the building, and also its guaranty of the completion of the building in
accordance with architect's plans and specifications. The value of the land, as
represented by the cost thereof, together with the estimated cost of the building,
with carrying charges, including interest and taxes during construction but
exclusive of discounts on securities, is estimated by Dwight P. Robinson &
Company. Inc. at $25,200,000. Charles F. Noyes Company, Inc., representing
the Bankers, has estimated the value of the land and the building when com-
pleted at $25,869,000.

Earnings: Separate estimates of the earnings of the completed building have
been made by Dwight P. Robinson & Company, Inc., Pease & Elliman, Inc., and
Albert B. Ashforth, Inc. An average of all three estimates shows, after allow-
ing for 10% vacancies and property taxes, and after deduction of interest on
the First Mortgage Loan, net revenue available for Debenture interest and
depreciation of $1,560,027, or 4.36 times the annual interest requirements of
$357,500 of these 6%% Debentures. The lowest estimate is that of Albert B.
Ashforth, Inc., representing the Bankers, and shows, after allowing for 10%
vacancies and property taxes, and after deduction of interest on the First
Mortgage Loan, net revenue available for Debenture interest and depreciation,
of $1,422,500, or 3.88 times the annual interest requirements of these 6%%
Debentures.

Sinking Fund: The Indenture will provide for a cumulative sinking fund'
of different rates, commencing June 1, 1933, which is calculated to be sufficient
to retire more than $4,000,000 principal amount of Debentures of this issue by
maturity.

These Debentures have been listed on the Boston Stock Exchange.
These Debentures are offered when, as and if issued and received by us

and subject to approval of counsel, Messrs. Rushmore, Bisbee & Stern, for the
Bankers, and Messrs. Stoddard & Mark, for the Corporation. It is expected
that temporary Debentures will be ready for delivery on or about June 6, 1928-

Price 100 and accrued interest to yield 6.50%.
CHASE SECURITIES CORPORATION,

61 Broadway, "New York.
(This information, while not guaranteed, has been taken from sources which.

we believe to be reliable.)

LINCOLN FORTY-SECOND STREET CORPORATION,
New York City, May 22, 1928.

CHASE SECURITIES CORPORATION.
E. H. ROLLINS & SONS.
CONTINENTAL NATIONAL COMPANY.

DEAR SIRS: In connection with your purchase of $5,500,000 Lincoln Forty-
Second Street Corporation Twenty-Year 6%% Sinking Fund Gold Debentures,,
to be dated June 1, 1928 and to mature June 1, 1948, I am pleased to submit
the following information:

CONSTRUCTION AND LOCATION

Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corporation, incorporated under the laws of
the State of New York, will own in fee simple one of the largest office building
sites in the City of New York, located on the south side of 42nd Street between
Madison and Park Avenues, directly facing Vanderbilt Avenue and diagonally
across from the Grand Central Terminal. This site has an area of 42,051
sq. ft. with frontage of 181.5 feet on 42nd Street, 179.75 feet on 41st Street,
and 49.75 feet on Madison Avenue.

Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corporation will erect on the site a fifty-two-
story office building of most modern fireproof construction, to be known as the
Lincoln Building, which will tower approximately 640 feet above the 42nd
Street level and be one of the tallest and most imposing structures in the city.
The building will contain approximately 915,000 sq. ft. of rentable area, served
by 27 high speed passenger elevators, and is designed to be one of the finest
office buildings in the country. It will be located in the center of the rapidly
developing 42nd Street zone in the heart of the uptown business and banking
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district, with proposed underground connections with the subway and Grand
Central Terminal, thus avoiding the necessity of crossing 42nd Street at one
of the most congested points in the city. It is officially reported that for the
year 1927 the passenger traffic of the New York Central and the New York,
New Haven & Hartford Railroads in and out of the Grand Central Terminal
exceeded 43.900,000' passengers. Arcades will extend through the building from
42nd Street to 41st Street and to Madison Avenue, and thus the entire ground
floor of the building will be available for stores and shops, which can be
reached easily from the three streets. The demand for high grade office build-
ing space and for shops and stores in this very accessible location has beea
definitely established.

The architect ot the building is J. E. R. Carpenter, who has associated with
him E. J. Willingale, Kenneth B. Norton and William Harmon Beers. The-
building will be constructed by Dwight P. Robinson & Company, Inc. Messrs.
Warren & Wetmore have been approved by the Bankers as supervising archi-
tects. It is estimated that about eighteen months will be required for construc-
tion. At the request of the supervising architects the plans and specifications
of the building have been reviewed by the National Association of Building
Owners and Managers.

CAPITALIZATION

Upon completion of the proposed financing the outstanding capitalization
cf the Corporation will be as follows:
First Mortgage 5%% Sinking Fund Gold Loan, due 1953 $16,000,000
Twenty-Year 6^% Sinking Fund Gold Debentures, due 1948 (this

issue) $5, 500,000'
6% Purchase Money Notes (with Sinking Fund), due 1935* $1,600,000
7°^ Preferred Stock (Par Value $100), cumulative from June 1,

1931 $3, 500,000
Common Stock (no par value) shares— 600,000

VALUATION

These 6%% Debentures, to be issue under and secured by a Trust Indenture
with The Chase National Bank of the City of New York, as Trustee, will be
Zc direct obligation of the Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corporation, subject only
to the $16,000,000 First Mortgage 5%"% Sinking Fund Gold Loan due 1953,
and will be followed by $1,600,000 6% Purchase! Money Notes (with Sinking
Fund) due 1935, $3,500,000 7% Preferred Stock and 600,000 shares of no par
raJue Common Stock. On or prior to the execution of the Trust Indenture,
Dwight P. Robinson & Company, Inc. will deliver to the Trustee its guaranty
of the payment of the interest on these 6!%% Debentures for a period from
June 1. 1928, to the expiration of three years after the completion of the
building, and also its guaranty of the completion of the building in accordance
with architect's plans and specifications. The value of the land, as represented
by the cost thereof, together with the estimated cost of the building, with
carrying charges, including interest and taxes during construction but exclusive
of discounts on securities, is estimated by Dwight P. Robinson & Company, Inc..
at $25,200,000. Charles F. Noyes Company, Inc., representing the Bankers,
has estimated the value of the land and the building when completed at
,$25,869,000. The proceeds of the Debentures will be lodged with The Chase
National Bank of the City of New York, as Depositary, and will be paid out
during the course of construction only upon certificate of Messrs. Warren &
Wetmore, supervising architects.

EARNINGS

Separate estimates of the earnings of the completed building have been made
by Dwight P. Robinson & Company, Inc., Pease & Blliman, Inc., and Albert B.
Ashforth, Inc. An average of all three estimates shows, after allowing for
10% vacancies and property taxes, and after deduction of interest on the First
Mortgage Loan, net revenue available for Debenture interest and depreciation

"•Purchase Money Notes subordinated to rights of Twenty-Year 6%% Sinking Funcfc
Gold. Debentures in land and building.
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of $1,560,027, or 4.36 times the annual interest requirements of $357,500 of these
6%% Debentures. The lowest estimate is that of Albert B. Ashforth, Inc.,
representing the Bankers, and shows, after allowing for 10% vacancies and
property taxes, and after deduction of interest on the First Mortgage Loan,
net revenue available for Debenture interest and depreciation of $1,422,500. or
3.98 times the annual interest requirements of these 6%% Debentures.

SINKING FUND

The Indenture will provide that, commencing June 1, 1933, and continuing
to and including December 1, 1942, the Corporation will pay to the Trustee
as a cumulative sinking fund, $165,000 in each year in equal semi-annual
instalments, and commencing June 1, 1948 to and including December 1,
1947, $220,000 in each year in equal semi-annual instalments, the monies in
each case to be applied by the Trustee to the purchase of Debentures at or
below the redemption price prevailing at the next succeeding interest payment
date, or, if not so purchasable, to the redemption by lot at such redemption
price on such interest payment date. All Debentures so purchased or redeemed
are to be kept alive by the Trustee and the interest in respect thereof is to be
added to the sinking fund. It is calculated that this sinking fund will retire
more than $4,000,000 principal amount of Debentures of this issue by maturity.

OWNERSHIP AND MANAGEMENT

Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corporation will be controlled by a syndicate
composed of Dwight P. Robinson & Company, Inc., and John H. Carpenter and
associates. The management of the building will be under the direction of
Dwight P. Robinson & Company, Inc., and John H. Carpenter. The leasing
of space will be handled by Pease & Elliman, Inc. Dwight P. Robinson &
Company, Inc., is one of the leading engineering and construction companies
in the United States, and has had wide experience in the construction and
management of office and apartment buildings in New York City. All of the
voting stock of Dwight P. Robinson & Company, Inc., is owned by United
Engineers and Constructors, Inc., which company in turn is owned by United
Gas Improvement Company, Public Service Corporation of New Jersey, and
Day & Zimmermann, Inc. United Engineers and Constructors, Inc., also owns
and controls United Gas Improvement Contracting Company, Public Service
Production Company, and Day & Zimmermann Engineering & Construction
•Company, Inc.

Very truly yours,
JOHN H. CARPENTER. President.
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